

Cecí n'est pas un híppocampe

Ana Margarida Pinto da Fonseca Almeida Ribeiro

The role of hippocampal A_{2A} receptors in the generalization of conditioned fear

Dissertação de Mestrado em Biologia Celular e Molecular, orientada pela Doutora Paula Margarida Gomes Canas e pelo Professor Doutor Ângelo José Ribeiro Tomé e apresentada ao Departamento de Ciências da Vida da Universidade de Coimbra

June 2018



Universidade de Coimbra



The role of hippocampal A_{2A} receptors in the generalization of conditioned fear

O papel dos recetores A_{2A} para a adenosina do hipocampo na generalização do medo condicionado

Dissertação apresentada ao Departamento de Ciências da Vida da Faculdade de Ciências e Tecnologia da Universidade de Coimbra para cumprimento dos requisitos necessários à obtenção do grau de Mestre em Biologia Celular e Molecular, realizada pela orientação científica da Doutora Paula Margarida Gomes Canas (Centro de Neurociências e Biologia Celular, Universidade de Coimbra) e do Professor Doutor Ângelo José Ribeiro Tomé (Departamento de Ciências da Vida, Universidade de Coimbra).

Coimbra, Junho de 2018

Agradecimentos/Acknowlegdements

Apesar do processo solitário a que qualquer investigador está destinado, esta dissertação de mestrado reúne e resulta do contributo de várias pessoas. Assim gostaria de agradecer a todas as pessoas que de algum modo contribuíram para a sua realização.

Obrigada à Doutora Paula Canas, orientadora desta tese, por me introduzir neste projeto, pela sua disponibilidade, orientação e acompanhamento. Obrigada pelos conselhos e ajuda na tentativa de resolver os problemas que foram surgindo.

Ao Professor Doutor Ângelo Tomé, coorientador, por se mostrar sempre disponível em ajudar, pela sabedoria e perspicácia em resolver problemas quando mais ninguém o conseguia, mas sobretudo obrigada pelo apoio, por todas as suas palavras de incentivo e de força. Para além da grande consideração que já tinha por si como professor mostrou ser uma peça imprescindível no percurso da minha tese.

Ao Professor Doutor Rodrigo Cunha, líder do grupo, por me ter aceite no seu laboratório e por me ter dado o privilégio de o ouvir e de aprender consigo ao longo das reuniões de grupo.

A todos os colegas do grupo das Purinas do CNC.

Obrigada à Marlene por toda a ajuda, por toda a paciência, pelo carinho, pela força, pelos desabafos, pelos doces, pelos momentos de diversão, de parvoíce e gargalhadas, por tudo de facto. Não fazendo parte diretamente deste projeto nunca hesitou em ajudar-me, em dar-me uma palavra amiga. Não teria sido o mesmo sem ti. Adorei conhecer-te e como o célebre filme diz "I think this is the beginning of a beautiful friendship" (estavas à espera do "Hi Mark"?).

À Mara, a personificação da bondade e da serenidade, pelo carinho, pela generosidade, pela alegria. As horas e noites no laboratório, o facto de termos partilhado juntas os primeiros passos na eletrofisiologia, por termos errado e vencido juntas fez crescer uma amizade que nunca vou esquecer e que espero que perdure!

Obrigada à Sara e ao Henrique por me terem ensinado as bases da eletrofisiologia. Um obrigada ainda à Sara que, fazendo parte do mesmo projeto, me acompanhou ao longo do processo. Obrigada por ter acordado cedo para ir comigo fazer o comportamento, por me ter ajudado e acompanhado na eletrofisiologia quando necessário e por ter ficado algumas vezes comigo até tarde. Obrigada à Cátia e à Anna pela simpatia e pela companhia no laboratório de eletrofisiologia. Um adicional obrigada à Cátia que acabei por conhecer melhor mais no final e, estando as duas a realizar a tese de mestrado, acabámos por nos apoiar uma à outra. És a melhor pessoa com quem partilhar comida, a Marlene concorda!

Obrigada à Patrícia por ter sido sempre simpática comigo e por ter estado sempre disponível para tirar alguma dúvida relacionada com eletrofisiologia. Sem dúvida uma grande profissional.

Obrigada aos alunos estrangeiros que passaram pelo grupo por toda a simpatia e boa disposição! Um agradecimento especial ao Daniel, que conheci mais pessoalmente, e com quem passei bons momentos e de quem nunca vou esquecer.

Obrigada aos restantes colegas do grupo que de alguma forma fizeram parte deste percurso.

Aos meus amigos e à minha família por serem o meu apoio nos momentos difíceis, por serem incansáveis, por serem quem são. A vocês deixo os agradecimentos para um momento mais pessoal.

Às entidades financiadoras do trabalho e da instituição:

Este trabalho é financiado pelo Fundo Europeu de Desenvolvimento Regional (FEDER) através do programa COMPETE 2020 e Fundos Nacionais Portugueses através da FCT - Fundação para a Ciência e a Tecnologia, I.P., no âmbito do projeto IF/ 01492/2015.

This work is funded by European Regional Development Fund (ERDF) through the COMPETE 2020 programme and Portuguese National Funds via FCT – Fundação para a Ciência e a Tecnologia, I.P., under project IF/01492/2015.



The experimental work described in this dissertation was performed at the Center for Neuroscience and Cell Biology (CNC), in Coimbra, in the "Neuromodulation group" ("Purines at CNC").

Table of contents

List of figures	viii
List of tables	x
Abbreviations	xi
Abstract	xiii
Resumo	xv

Chapter 1- Introduction

1.1- Some basic concepts - the ABC of neuropsychiatric disorders
1.1.1- Stress vs. anxiety
1.1.2- Fear vs. Anxiety
1.2- Neuropsychiatric disorders
1.2.1- Trauma-and stressor-related disorders5
1.2.2- Post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD)5
1.2.2.1- Neurocircuits behind PTSD8
1.3- Hippocampus 11
1.3.1- Hippocampus (HPC)- hippocampal anatomy and circuit 11
1.3.2- Synaptic plasticity at CA1 hippocampal sub- region
1.3.2.1- Long-term potentiation (LTP)14
1.3.2.2- Long-term depression (LTD)15
1.4- How to study PTSD? Animal models to study PTSD16
1.4.1- Fear paradigms17
1.4.1.1- Pavlovian fear conditioning or classical conditioning
1.5- Fear generalization
1.5.1- Role of hippocampus (HPC) in contextual fear generalization
1.5.2- Ventral hippocampus (vHPC) and contextual fear generalization
1.5.2.1- Ventral hippocampus- medial pre-frontal cortex (vHPC-mPFC) communication and contextual fear generalization
1.6- GABAergic and dopaminergic systems in fear generalization

1.7- Adenosine	25
1.7.1- Adenosine receptors (ARs)	25
1.7.2- A _{2A} receptors (A _{2A} Rs) and mood-related disorders	
1.7.3- A _{2A} receptors (A _{2A} Rs) and regulation of fear responses	29

Chapter 2- Objectives

.1- Aim of the work

Chapter 3- Materials & Methods

3.1- Mice and ethical considerations	37
3.2- Materials	38
3.2.1- Chemical reagents, antibodies and their manufacturers/suppliers	38
3.3- Methods	40
3.3.2- Electrophysiological experiments	42
3.3.3- Neurochemical studies	46
3.3.3.1- Sectioning hippocampal slices for immunohistochemistry	46
3.3.3.2- Fluorescent immunohistochemistry	47
3.4- Statistical analysis	49

Chapter 4- Results

4.1- Impact of hippocampal A ₂ ARs on long-term depression under physiological conditions
4.1.1- The blockade of ventral and dorsal hippocampal A _{2A} Rs decreased LTD amplitude under physiological conditions
4.2- Optimization of time-dependent contextual fear generalization protocol
4.2.1- Memory for contextual cues becomes less specific over time
4.3- Hippocampal mechanisms underlying fear generalization
4.3.1- Alterations in ventral hippocampal synaptic plasticity underlie fear generalization
4.4- Role of ventral hippocampal $A_{2A}Rs$ on long-term depression (LTD) in fear

4.4.1- The acute blockade of ventral hippocampal A _{2A} Rs rescued the long-term depression (LTD) impairments in animals that generalized their fear
4.4.2- The acute blockade of ventral hippocampal A_{2A} Rs does not appear to have any impact in the synaptic plasticity of the animals that expressed a precise memory 65
4.5- Role of dorsal hippocampal A _{2A} Rs on long-term depression (LTD) in the animals that expressed an imprecise or precise Memory69
4.5.1- The acute blockade of dorsal hippocampal A_{2A} Rs does not appear to have any impact in the synaptic plasticity of the animals tested at a recent or remote time point
4.6- Potential biomarkers of fear generalization74
4.6.1- Alterations in D ₂ Rs immunoreactivity do not seem underlie fear generalization in ventral and dorsal hippocampus (HPC)
4.6.2- Alterations in gephyrin immunoreactivity appear underlie fear generalization in ventral but not in dorsal hippocampus (dHPC)76

Chapter 5- Discussion

5.1. Role of ventral and dorsal hippocampal A_2ARs on long- term depression (LTD) is	in
naïve C57BL/ 6 mice	32
5.2. Fear generalization: hippocampal synaptic plasticity mechanisms and role of $A_{2A}F$	Rs
	33
5.3. Possible biomarkers for fear generalization	38

Chapter 6- Conclusions

6.1- Highlights	93
6.2- Future Perspectives	94
Our results should be confirmed by increasing the number of experiments, as	s future
perspectives it would be interesting to:	94

Chapter 7- Bibliography

7.1- Re	erences	97
---------	---------	----

List of figures

Figure 1- Central role of the brain in allostasis and the behavioural and physiological response to stressors
Figure 2- Risk factors to develop PTSD as well as the four clusters of symptoms of PTSD7
Figure 3- The known connectivity paths within four dysfunctional circuits that play a part in the psychopathology of PTSD: emotion regulation and executive function, threat detection, contextual processing, and fear learning
Figure 4- Cross-species comparison of hippocampal anatomy
Figure 5- Illustration of the hippocampal trisynaptic loop
Figure 6- Schematic illustration of postsynaptic expression mechanisms of LTP and LTD
Figure 7- Validated tests to assay anxiety, fear and stress
Figure 8- Representation of contextual fear conditioning and cue fear conditioning
Figure 9- Schematic illustration of the role of neuronal A _{2A} Rs under high-frequency stimulation
Figure 10- Schematic illustration of the time-dependent contextual fear generalization protocol as well as the contexts used (training and novel contexts)
Figure 11- Hippocampal sections spaced across the septotemporal axis- from the most dorsal part (top) to the most ventral one (below)- obtained after the transversal slicing procedure
Figure 12- Diagram showing how electrophysiological recordings were obtained 44
Figure 13- Schematic representation of the protocols used for extracellular electrophysiological recordings
Figure 14- Illustration of the process to obtain 50 μ m- thick hippocampal slices for immunohistochemistry
Figure 15- Effect of the selective A _{2A} R antagonist SCH 58261 in LTD of ventral hippocampus54
Figure 16- Effect of SCH 58261 on field-potential LTD of dorsal hippocampal slices 55
Figure 17- Fear memory levels for C57BL/6 mice during recent (1 day post training) and remote (14 days post training) retrieval tests

Figure 20- The acute blockade of A_{2A}Rs is sufficient to prevent the ventral hippocampal plasticity impairments observed in the group of mice that generalized their fear 64

List of tables

Table 1- DSM- 5 criteria for PTSD	6
Table 2- Solutions prepared for electrophysiological and immunohistor studies	chemistry 39
Table 3- Drugs used for Electrophysiological Recordings	
Table 4- Antibodies used in immunohistochemistry	
Table 5- Blocking solutions used in immunohistochemistry	
Table 6- Summary of the electrophysiological results from the vHPC	
Table 7- Summary of the electrophysiological results from the dHPC	

Abbreviations

ACC Anterior cingulate cortex

ACSF Artificial cerebrospinal fluid

ADP Adenosine 5'-diphosphate

AMPAR α -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazole propionic acid receptor

ANOVA Analysis of variance

AR Adenosine receptor

A₁R Adenosine A₁ receptor

A2AR Adenosine A2A receptor

A2BR Adenosine A2B receptor

A₃R Adenosine A₃ receptor

ATP Adenosine 5'-triphosphate

CA Cornu ammonis

CaMKII Calcium/calmodulin-dependent kinase II

CS Conditioned stimulus

CNS Central nervous system

D₁R Dopamine receptor D1

D₂R Dopamine receptor D2

DAPI 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole

DG Dentate gyrus

dHPC Dorsal hippocampus

DMSO Dimethyl sulfoxide

DNA Deoxyribonucleic acid

DSM-5 The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, fifth edition

EC Entorhinal cortex

fEPSP Field excitatory post-synaptic potential

GABA gamma-aminobutyric acid

GABAR gamma-aminobutyric acid receptor

GAD65 glutamic acid decarboxylase, 65 kDa isoform

HDAC histone deacetylase

HPC Hippocampus

IHC Immunohistochemistry

ITI Inter-trial intervals

LFS Low frequency stimulation

LG Licking/Grooming

LTD Long-term depression

LTP Long-term potentiation

mPFC Medial prefrontal cortex

mGluR Metabotropic glutamate receptor

NMDAR N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor

PBS Phosphate-buffered saline

PFA Paraformaldehyde

PFC Prefrontal cortex

PKA Protein kinase A

PKC Protein kinase C

PP2B Protein phosphatase 2B

PTSD Post traumatic stress disorder

RT Room temperature

SC Schaffer collateral cells

SCH 58261 5-amino-7-(2-phenylethyl)- 2- (2- furyl)- pyrazolo[4,3-e]- 1,2,4- triazolo-

[1,5-c] pyrimidine

SEM Standard error of the mean

TSPT Transtorno de stresse pós-traumático

US Unconditioned stimulus

vHPC Ventral hippocampus

Abstract

Post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) is a condition that can develop in individuals exposed to an environmental, psychologically traumatic event. This disorder occurs in 5 to 10% of the population, ranking as the fourth most common psychiatric disorder in the world. A central feature of PTSD is over-generalized fear, which consists in the transference of fear from a particular stimulus to another one sharing similarities with the original stimulus. Research in this field is therefore gaining traction with many efforts being directed towards figuring out what are the behavioural and neural mechanisms of fear generalization.

Deficits in the hippocampus (HPC)-mediated pattern separation (that is to say the disability of the HPC to discriminate between two similar contexts) have been proposed to be the main process underlying the increase in fear generalization that occur as the memory ages.

Besides its already known role in emotional responses, the ventral HPC (vHPC) has been recently implicated in spatial memory, an ability manifested by its capacity to assemble the contextual information collected by the dorsal HPC (dHPC). However, although impairments of the vHPC have been suggested to be implicated has a putative mechanism underlying fear generalization, uncovering the exact hippocampal synaptic plasticity processes underlying fear generalization is still a challenge.

Despite the fact that long-term depression (LTD) in the CA1 hippocampal sub-region has been associated with contextual novelty exploration, no association between this type of synaptic plasticity and fear generalization has been dissected yet.

Regarding the adenosine system, A_{2A}Rs have been implicated in memory performance. Such an evidence has been correlated with the capacity of A_{2A}Rs to modulate long-term potentiation (LTP), under physiological and pathological conditions. Recently, a capacity of A_{2A}Rs to modulate LTD has been revealed under pathological conditions, in the dorsal-medial hippocampus. However, the role of ventral and dorsal A_{2A}Rs on LTD is still to be explored. Additionally, a substantial body of evidence suggests a therapeutic interest in A_{2A}Rs to manage stress and fear-related pathologies.

Thus, the present study aims to evaluate the hippocampal synaptic plasticity mechanisms that might explain fear generalization to later on, explore the involvement of $A_{2A}Rs$.

Taken together our data reveal an implication of the vHPC in generalized contextual fear memory – manifested by a disability of this region to produce LTD – while it did not reveal the dHPC as a possible structure implicated in contextual fear generalization.

Furthermore, we have shown that ventral and dorsal $A_{2A}Rs$ have no effect on the LTD amplitude under physiological situations, however a gain-of-function of $A_{2A}Rs$ to modulate LTD in such regions is revealed under pathological conditions, namely, in fear generalization. In detail, the acute blockade of $A_{2A}Rs$ was able to rescue the LTD synaptic impairments observed in ventral slices from the animals that generalized their fear, indicating that $A_{2A}Rs$ could indeed have a prominent role in fear generalization.

Despite the importance of biomarkers to help in the prevention, diagnosis and treatment of many diseases no biomarker for PTSD has been uncovered yet. Here, our results appear to suggest that alterations in the GABAergic system in vHPC could be related with fear generalization since the animals that generalized their fear seem to have a decrease in gephyrin immunoreactivity. Thus, this current work strongly proposes a therapeutic interest of using antagonists of A_{2A}Rs against fear generalization and suggests that gephyrin could be a promising synaptic biomarker for fear generalization in the vHPC.

Keywords: Fear generalization, ventral hippocampus (vHPC), long-term depression (LTD), A_{2A} receptors (A_{2A} Rs), gephyrin.

Resumo

O transtorno de stresse pós-traumático (TSPT) é uma doença psiquiátrica que pode desenvolver-se em indivíduos expostos a eventos psicologicamente traumáticos. Este transtorno mental ocorre em 5 a 10% da população, estando classificado como a quarta doença psiquiátrica mais comum em todo o mundo. Uma característica chave do TSPT é a sobre- generalização do medo, que consiste na transferência de um medo associado a um estímulo em particular para outro que partilhe semelhanças com o estímulo original.

A investigação nesta área tem direcionado os seus esforços na tentativa de descortinar quais os mecanismos comportamentais e neurológicos por detrás da sobregeneralização do medo.

Défices no processo de separação de padrões mediado pelo hipocampo (HPC) – incapacidade do HPC para descriminar entre dois contextos semelhantes – têm sido propostos como sendo o principal processo subjacente ao aumento da generalização do medo ao longo do tempo.

Além do seu conhecido papel nas respostas emocionais, o HPC ventral (vHPC) tem sido implicado na memória espacial, uma habilidade manifestada pela sua capacidade de agregar a informação contextual recolhida pelo HPC dorsal (dHPC).

Contudo, apesar de défices no desempenho funcional do vHPC serem apontados como uma possível explicação para a generalização do medo, a identificação dos mecanismos de plasticidade sináptica ao nível do hipocampo por detrás da generalização é ainda um desafio.

Apesar do processo de depressão de longa duração (LTD, do inglês *long-term depression*), na sub-região CA1 do HPC, ter sido associado à codificação de detalhes espaciais num novo contexto, nenhuma relação entre este tipo de plasticidade sináptica e a generalização do medo foi ainda postulada.

Em relação ao sistema adenosinérgico, os A_{2A}Rs têm sido implicados no desempenho da memória. Tal evidência tem sido correlacionada com a capacidade dos A_{2A}Rs em modular a potenciação de longa duração (LTP, do inglês *long- term potentiation*), em condições fisiológicas e patológicas. Recentemente, uma capacidade dos A_{2A}Rs para modular a LTD foi revelada sob condições patológicas, no hipocampo dorsal-medial. No entanto, o papel dos A_{2A}Rs ventrais e dorsais na LTD permanece inexplorado. Além disso, um corpo substancial de evidências sugere um interesse terapêutico nos A_{2A}Rs para gerir patologias relacionadas com stresse e medo. Assim, o presente estudo tem como objetivo principal avaliar os mecanismos de plasticidade sináptica do hipocampo que poderão explicar a generalização do medo para, mais tarde, explorar o envolvimento dos A_{2A}Rs.

Os nossos dados revelaram uma influência do vHPC na generalização de memórias contextuais relacionadas com o medo – manifestada pela incapacidade desta região em produzir LTD – enquanto não apontam o dHPC como um possível interveniente na generalização do medo contextual. Mais ainda, demonstrámos que os A_{2A}Rs ventrais e dorsais não estão envolvidos na LTD em situações fisiológicas, contudo um ganho-de-função destes recetores em modular a LTD nestas regiões foi revelado em condições patológicas, nomeadamente, na generalização do medo. Em detalhe, o bloqueio agudo dos A_{2A}Rs permitiu resgatar os défices sinápticos da LTD observados em fatias ventrais de animais que generalizaram o medo, indicando assim que os A_{2A}Rs podem de fato ter um papel proeminente na generalização do medo.

Apesar da importância do uso de biomarcadores para auxiliar na prevenção, diagnóstico e tratamento de várias doenças, não se conhece ainda nenhum biomarcador para TSPT. Nesse sentido, os nossos resultados parecem sugerir que alterações do sistema GABAérgico no vHPC podem estar associadas à generalização de medo, uma vez que os animais que generalizaram o medo parecem apresentar uma diminuição na imunoreactividade de gefirina no vHPC. Deste modo, tendo em vista uma aplicação terapêutica, este trabalho propõe fortemente o uso de antagonistas dos A_{2A}Rs para travar a generalização de medo, sugerindo ainda a gefirina como um biomarcador sináptico promissor da generalização do medo no vHPC.

Palavras-chave: Generalização do medo, hipocampo ventral (vHPC), depressão de longa duração (LTD), recetores A_{2A} para a adenosina (A_{2A}Rs), gefirina.



Introduction

1.1- Some basic concepts – the ABC of neuropsychiatric disorders

In order to understand the clinical differences between psychiatric mood disorders and, consequently, why they are grouped in one way and not in another, it is first necessary to understand some basic concepts.

Are stress, anxiety and fear clinically different?

Although these three terms are typically used interchangeably in everyday conversations, they are, actually, clinically different since the states that they describe are very distinctive.

1.1.1- Stress vs. anxiety

Contrary to popular belief, there are differences between stress and anxiety existing, in fact, distinct animal models that are used to study anxiety disorders and stress (Campos *et al.*, 2013).

Stress is a response to one or more specific stressors, mainly, external pressures on us that are hard to cope, causing an unbalance of homoeostasis and, consequently, requiring a physical and physiological response to restore equilibrium (Johnson *et al.*, 1992; Sapolsky, 1996; Bremner, 1999).

There are two forms of stress: the eustress (the "good" type of stress) and the distress (the "bad" type). The eustress is "good" since it is a biological advantage, that occurs as a result of the exposure to short-term and controllable stressors, allowing us to adapt to new situations and making us achieve our goals, without imposing a burden on health. Thus, eustress is beneficial since it promotes adaptation to challenges and major life stressors, by stimulating the release of stress hormones and other mediators of allostasis, like cortisol and adrenaline, and its symptoms typically disappear after the stressful situation is over, thus being a temporary experience (figure 1) (McEwen, 2004, 2007 & 2012).



Figure 1- Central role of the brain in allostasis and the behavioural and physiological response to stressors (from McEwen, 2007).

However, when the stressor persists for a long time throughout life (chronic stressor), acting as a homoeostatic disruptor, affecting our health and leading to anxiety and mood disorders, we are facing distress (Shaw, 2003; Schneiderman *et al.*, 2005; Sotiropoulos *et al.*, 2008; Campos *et al.*, 2013).

Consequently, whereas stress is a particularly major risk factor for neuropsychiatric disorders (such as major depression and anxiety disorders) and is aetiologically causal in post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), anxiety is established as one of the negative and adverse effects of stress (McEwen, 2004; Schneiderman *et al.*, 2005; McEwen, 2012; Sharma *et al.*, 2015).

1.1.2- Fear vs. Anxiety

Although these two states may overlap, anxiety is more often associated with vigilance in preparation for future danger, cautious or avoidant behaviours and muscle tension, and fear is frequently associated with surges of autonomic arousal necessary for fight or flight thoughts of immediate danger, and escape behaviours.

From a clinical and more precise point of view, anxiety is the anticipation of a future threat, whereas fear is the emotional response to real or perceived imminent threats.

It is important to retain that although fear learning is an evolutionarily advantageous response mechanism aimed at survival in the face of life threatening circumstances, when fear becomes excessive it becomes a serious problem impairing the quality of life of the individual and may lead to devastating psychiatric consequences (DSM- 5; Am. Psychiatr. Assoc., 2013).

1.2- Neuropsychiatric disorders

In 2013, the most recent edition (fifth edition) of the *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders* (DSM-5) created a new category titled trauma and stressorrelated disorders in addition to the already existing anxiety disorders (ADs) and obsessive-compulsive and related disorders categories. (DSM-5; Am. Psychiatr. Assoc., 2013; Calhoon & Tye, 2015).

1.2.1- Trauma-and stressor-related disorders

In the past, diseases like PTSD belonged to the group of ADs but as of the 2013 edition of DSM, they now belong to the trauma and stressor-related disorders.

Nevertheless, although PTSD and other disorders related with traumatic incidents are usually characterized by a phenotype of excessive fear and anxiety, the psychological distress following exposure to a traumatic or stressful event is in fact quite variable, with many individuals exhibiting anhedonic and dysphoric symptoms and externalizing angry and aggressive or dissociative signs rather than anxiety or fear-based symptoms, or both.

Thereby, since these disorders present variable and heterogeneous phenotypes, the fifth edition of the DMS has drawn a distinction between stress and anxiety, separating trauma and stressor-related disorders, such as PTSD, from anxiety disorders.

Nowadays trauma and stressor-related disorders cover PTSD, reactive attachment disorder, disinhibited social engagement disorder, acute stress disorder and adjustment disorders, with exposure to a traumatic or stressful event being an imperative diagnostic criterion to diagnose a person with one disease from this subgroup of disorders (DSM-5; Am. Psychiatr. Assoc., 2013).

1.2.2- Post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD)

PTSD is a debilitating condition that can be developed in individuals exposed to a psychologically traumatic environmental event, such as interpersonal violence, combat, life-threatening accidents and natural disasters (Pitman *et al.*, 2012; Yehuda *et al.*, 2015; Howlett & Stein, 2015; Rutten *et al.*, 2017).

PTSD is the most predominant psychopathological consequence of the exposure to traumatic events and occurs in 5-10% of the general population (Sundin *et al.*, 2014;

Yehuda *et al.*, 2015; Shalev *et al.*, 2017). Thanks to Vietnam veterans and their advocates, PTSD finally made its way into the American psychiatric nomenclature as a formal diagnostic entity in 1980.

Nowadays, according to the DSM-5, in addition to exposure to a stressor, PTSD requires four clusters of symptoms that have to persist for at least 1 month: intrusive re-experiencing of the trauma, avoidance of stimuli associated with the trauma, negative cognition and mood associated with the trauma, and excessive arousal or reactivity (table 1) (DSM-5; Am. Psychiatr. Assoc., 2013; Howlett & Stein, 2015; Smoller, 2016; Shalev *et al.*, 2017). In more than 50% of the cases, PTSD co-occurs with mood or anxiety disorders, substance abuse, impulsive or dangerous behaviour or self-harm disorders, which contribute to the severity of the disease (Kessler & Wang, 2008; Yehuda *et al.*, 2015).

Criterion*	Description	Specific examples	Requirements	Compared with DSM-IV
Criterion A	Exposure to stressor	 Direct exposure Witnessing trauma Learning of a trauma Repeat or extreme indirect exposure to aversive details 	DSM-5 recognizes that exposure to trauma can occur either by direct or indirect confrontation with extreme trauma	Specific definition of details of the stressor needed, including repeated experience or extreme exposure to details of events
Criterion B	Intrusion symptoms	 Recurrent memories Traumatic nightmares Dissociative reactions (flashbacks) Psychological distress at traumatic reminders Marked physiological reactivity to reminders 	At least one of these five examples is required	No change, but further clarification of the dissociative quality of flashbacks needed
Criterion C	Persistent avoidance	 Trauma-related thoughts or feelings Trauma-related external reminders such as people, places or activities 	At least one of these two examples is required	DSM-IV did not separate the avoidance criterion
Criterion D	Negative alterations in cognitions and mood	 Dissociative amnesia Persistent negative beliefs and expectations Persistent distorted blame of self or others for causing trauma Negative trauma-related emotions: fear, horror, guilt, shame and anger Diminished interest in activities Detachment or estrangement from others Inability to experience positive emotions 	At least two of these seven examples are required	DSM-IV noted social estrangement and restricted the range of affect; numbing redefined to positive rather than all affects
Criterion E	Alterations in arousal and reactivity	 Irritable and aggressive behaviour Self-destructive and reckless behaviour Hypervigilance Exaggerated startle Problems concentrating Sleep disturbance 	At least two of these six examples are required	Self-destructive and risk-taking behaviours were not defined in DSM-IV
Criterion F	Duration	Must experience criteria B, C, D and F for >1 month	Acute stress disorder is diagnosed for symptoms occurring for <1 month post trauma	No change
Criterion G	Functional significance	Impairment in social, occupational or other domains	Disability in at least one of these domains is required	No change
Criterion H	Exclusion	Not attributable to medication, substance use or other illness	Symptoms must not be secondary to other causes	Not stated in DSM -IV
Subtypes	 Dissociative subtype: used when depersonalization and derealization occur in tandem with other symptoms described above. Delayed subtype: used to describe the emergence of symptoms following a period post trauma in which symptoms were not present or were present at a subthreshold level. 			

Table 1- DSM-5 criteria for PTSD (Yehuda et al., 2015).

Altered fear acquisition (over-consolidation), abnormalities in fear extinction, abnormalities in threat detection systems and/or fear over-generalization constitute the four most robust conditioning correlates of PTSD (Liberzon & Abelson, 2016).

The conditional probability to develop this disorder varies according to the intensity

and number of traumatic events. However, this evidence does not explain two of the most critical current questions: why do some trauma victims develop PTSD whereas others experiencing the same trauma appear to be resilient, and why those who develop PTSD vary widely in their symptom severity and in the type of symptoms they experience. Currently, it is well established that although trauma exposure is the precipitating event for PTSD to develop, genetic and environmental risk factors (such as social support network and early life experiences) also have a huge impact in the development of this disorder, indicating that PTSD is a polygenic disorder (Mahan & Ressler, 2012) (figure 2).



Figure 2- Risk factors to develop PTSD as well as the four clusters of symptoms of PTSD (adapted from Mahan and Ressler, 2012).

Current therapies for PTSD include psychological, pharmacologic, and innovative interventions. However, despite many existing treatments for PTSD alleviating symptoms they rarely induce remission, allowing for a substantial risk of relapse on discontinuation (Shalev *et al.*, 2017).

Therefore, a better understanding of the genetics and underlying neural molecular mechanisms of PTSD will hopefully lead to more successful treatments and to better predictions of which individuals might be more susceptible to develop PTSD (Mahan & Ressler, 2012).

1.2.2.1- Neurocircuits behind PTSD

To improve and develop more specific strategies for PTSD treatment, a thorough understanding of the neural circuits behind this disorder is crucial. In this sense, many efforts have been done to find out what are the neural system abnormalities thought to be responsible for the development and/or maintenance of PTSD.

It is very unlikely that any psychiatric disorder can be fully explained by dysfunction of a single neurobiological circuit (Liberzon & Abelson, 2016). Actually, dysfunctionalities in four specific neural circuits have already been identified to play a part in the PTSD psychopathology: the neurocircuits related with fear learning, threat detection, function and emotion regulation, and the neurocircuit related with contextual processing (figure 3) (Shalev *et al.*, 2017). Each circuit has distinguished focus in different aspects of the disorder, explaining a different subset of biological abnormalities or PTSD phenotypes (Liberzon & Abelson, 2016; Shalev *et al.*, 2017).



Figure 3- The known connectivity paths within four dysfunctional circuits that play a part in the psychopathology of PTSD: emotion regulation and executive function, threat detection, contextual processing, and fear learning (Shalev *et al.*, 2017).

Despite their differences, all these circuits share similarities between them, since they overlap in identifying the hippocampus (HPC), amygdala and prefrontal cortex (PFC) as the most clearly altered structures involved in PTSD (Liberzon & Abelson, 2016).

Briefly, the earliest neuroimaging and neurochemistry studies in PTSD have focused on hippocampal dysregulation since deficits in memory performance and information processing were observed in patients with PTSD (Pitman *et al.*, 2012; Yehuda *et al.*, 2015). Since then, great interest was generated around the HPC due to pioneering structural magnetic resonance imaging (sMRI) studies finding that there are significantly smaller hippocampi in subjects with PTSD compared to trauma-exposed and nontrauma-exposed (Gurvits *et al.* 1996; Bremner *et al.*, 1997). Such a smaller HPC volume has been shown to reflect a risk factor for PTSD (Gilbertson *et al.*, 2002; Pitman *et al.*, 2012) and, consequently, a vulnerability factor in the persistence of this disorder (Van Rooij *et al.*, 2015).

Subsequent research projects expanded the focus from the HPC to other regions and have identified alterations in the amygdala and medial prefrontal cortex (mPFC) structures in patients with PTSD (Shin & Liberzon, 2010; Pitman *et al.*, 2012; Yehuda *et al.*, 2015; Liberzon & Abelson, 2016). For instance, functional neuroimaging studies have reported diminished prefrontal inhibition of fear circuitry (Lanius *et al.*, 2003; Etkin & Wager, 2007; Gold *et al.*, 2011; Pitman *et al.*, 2012) and exaggerated amygdala activation in PTSD patients (Liberzon *et al.*, 1999; Etkin & Wager, 2007; Pitman *et al.*, 2012). In agreement, a large number of studies have shown a volume reduction in prefrontal brain regions in individuals with PTSD (Kasai *et al.*, 2007; Carrion *et al.*, 2010).

In conclusion, an abnormal interaction of these three systems has been recognised to underlie PTSD, postulating that the reduced activation of the PFC and HPC could be intimately correlated with the increased amygdala activity. In detail, since the amygdala receives projections from the HPC and PFC it is possible that, as the result of the reduction of its activity, these two structures fail to control amygdala activity, resulting in a reduced top-down control of such structure, that ultimately leads to a hyper-responsive amygdala signal to fearful stimuli (Elzinga & Bremner, 2002; Rauch *et al.*, 2006; Pitman *et al.*, 2012). Consequently, since the amygdala has a crucial role in modulating fear processing and fear expression (Davis, 1992; Davis *et al.*, 1994; Campeau & Davis, 1995), exaggerated amygdala activation eventually results in disrupted fear regulation in PTSD.

1.3- Hippocampus

The HPC, a medial temporal lobe structure, is a structure essential for contextual learning and episodic memory – a type of memory that is characterized by representations of relations between events and the context in which they were experienced (Scoville & Milner, 1958; Holland & Bouton, 1999; Strange *et al.*, 2014; Eichenbaum, 2017).

1.3.1- Hippocampus (HPC) – hippocampal anatomy and circuit

The HPC is a small but complex anatomical structure that together with dentate gyrus (DG), the subicular complex and the entorhinal cortex (EC) forms the hippocampal formation (Schultz & Engelhardt, 2014).

Meaning *seahorse* due to its shape, the HPC exhibits a long and curved form, with its longitudinal axis being defined as ventrodorsal in rodents and anteroposterior in primates, and the same basic intrinsic circuitry is conserved across species (figure 4) (Strange *et al.*, 2014).



Figure 4- Cross-species comparison of hippocampal anatomy: **a)** Representation of the orientation of the hippocampal long axis in rats, macaque monkeys and humans; **b)** Representation of the hippocampus (red) and entorhinal cortex (EC) (blue) localization in rat, macaque monkey and human brains; **c)** Representation of the basic hippocampal circuit in mouse, rhesus and human brain (Strange *et al.*, 2014).

In brief, the HPC can be divided along its curve into four different *Cornu Ammonis* (CA) fields or regions, namely, CA4, CA3, CA2, and CA1 that are all filled with densely packed pyramidal cells (the main excitatory neurons of the HPC) (Agster *et al.*, 2013; Schultz & Engelhardt, 2014).

Regarding the hippocampal connectivity, the intrinsic flow of hippocampal information occurs in a sequential, largely unidirectional and glutamatergic (excitatory) manner that ultimately forms part of a closed circuit called trisynaptic loop (Schultz & Engelhardt, 2014) (figure 5).



Figure 5- Illustration of the hippocampal trisynaptic loop (Adapted from Neves et al., 2008).

Succinctly and in a simple way, the EC gives rise to projections to all constituents of the HPC, with its strongest projections occurring via the perforant path to the DG region (Synapse 1 – entry point of the trisynaptic pathway). Subsequently, the DG projects to the CA3 region via the mossy fibre pathway (Synapse 2) and then CA3 projects to the CA1 region via the Schaffer Collaterals cells (SC) (Synapse 3). Finally, CA1 projects back to the entorhinal cortex, completing the loop (Ramón & Cajal, 1911; Amaral & Witter, 1989; Neves *et al.*, 2008; Agster *et al.*, 2013; Knierim, 2015).

1.3.2- Synaptic plasticity at CA1 hippocampal sub-region

One of the most fascinating and important properties of the mammalian brain is its remarkable ability to modify, in an activity-dependent way, the strength/effectiveness of synaptic transmission in pre-existing synapses – a process known as **synaptic plasticity** (Hebb, 1949; Hughes, 1958; Malenka, 1994; Bliss & Cooke, 2011; Malinow & Malenka, 2002; Lüscher & Malenka, 2012).

This capacity to change the strength of synaptic communication has been an object

of intense investigation over the last three decades since this phenomenon is widely believed to underlie learning and memory formation (Hebb, 1949; Lisman, 1989; Alkon & Nelson, 1990).

Between the many forms of activity-dependent synaptic plasticity already identified, **long-term potentiation** (LTP) – in which the efficacy of synaptic transmission is enhanced – and **long-term depression** (LTD) – which results in a persistent downgrading of synaptic transmission – have received the focus of attention as cellular models of long- term information storage in the central nervous system (CNS), being the best described forms of synaptic plasticity in the brain (Malenka, 1994; Bliss & Cooke, 2011; Lüscher & Malenka, 2012).

The most common types of LTP and LTD, in the HPC and throughout the CNS, are the NMDA receptor (NMDAR)-dependent forms (the canonical ones) (Malinow & Malenka, 2002; Bliss & Cooke, 2011) although it is clear that there are a wide range of other types of LTP/LTD that do not rely upon the NMDARs, such as a LTD form that is induced through activation of the metabotropic glutamate receptor (mGluR) (Kemp & Bashir, 1999; Huber *et al.*, 2000).

Since LTP and LTD have opposite impacts in synaptic strength, it is not surprising that the molecular mechanisms underlying these processes are distinctive as well, with NMDAR-dependent forms of LTD resulting, in a large part, from a reversal of the processes that mediate LTP (figure 6). Current evidence suggests that the specific properties of intracellular calcium signalling (concentration and temporal profile), achieved by the activation of NMDARs, dictate whether LTP or LTD is generated, with LTD requiring a modest but prolonged rise in calcium, and LTP requiring a brief yet large rise beyond some critical threshold values (Winder & Sweatt, 2001; Malinow & Malenka, 2002; Bliss & Cooke, 2011; Lüscher & Malenka, 2012).



Figure 6- Schematic illustration of postsynaptic expression mechanisms of LTP and LTD (Winder & Sweatt, 2001).

1.3.2.1- Long-term potentiation (LTP)

LTP is the most studied form of activity-dependent plasticity and results in a persistent enhancement of synaptic transmission (Hebb, 1949; Bliss & Lømo, 1973; Malinow & Malenka, 2002).

As mentioned already, the induction of an NMDA-dependent form of LTP requires the influx of large amounts of calcium through NMDARs. This is accomplished by strong activity of presynaptic neurons which leads to a pronounced depolarization that, consequently, relieves the Mg²⁺ block of NMDARs ultimately allowing for the influx of calcium. As a consequence, the robust rise in calcium activates intracellular signalling cascades involving activation of Ca²⁺/calmodulin-dependent protein kinases, such as calcium calmodulin-dependent kinase 2 (CaMKII), protein kinase A and C (PKA and PKC, respectively), that when activated phosphorylate other proteins that are involved in the expression of LTP such as AMPA receptors (AMPARs) (increasing channel conductance) and promotes the insertion of AMPARs in the plasma membrane, thus enhancing the synaptic transmission (reviewed in Malinow & Malenka, 2002; Lüscher & Malenka, 2012).

1.3.2.2- Long-term depression (LTD)

LTD is another form of synaptic plasticity tightly related to memory performance and consists in an activity-dependent reduction of the efficacy of neuronal synapses (Dudek and Bear, 1992; Malenka, 1994).

NMDAR-dependent LTD at SC-CA1 synapses is normally generated by prolonged (3 to 15 minutes) low-frequency (1 - 5 Hz) afferent stimulation or by a pairing protocol whereby, during low-frequency activation of axons (0.1 - 1 Hz), individual cells are held at depolarized membrane potentials. Because at resting membrane potentials the driving force for Ca²⁺ entry is very large and the voltage-dependent block of NMDARs by Mg²⁺ is not 100% effective, the application of low-frequency stimulation protocols is capable of allowing the entrance of a moderate amount of Ca²⁺ (the exact trigger for LTD), by affording a modest and repetitive activation of NMDARs (Malenka, 1994; Bliss & Cooke, 2011; Malinow & Malenka, 2002).

If LTP involves the activation of protein kinases, and LTD represents the inverse of LTP, a reasonable hypothesis is that LTD is caused by preferential activation of protein phosphatases as a consequence of modest increases in Ca²⁺ influx. In brief, the small rise in Ca²⁺ favours the preferential activation of calcium/calmodulin-dependent phosphatase calcineurin (also known as protein phosphatase 2B or PP2B) because calcineurin has a much higher affinity for calcium/calmodulin than does CaMKII. Then, PP2B indirectly increases the activity of protein phosphatase 1 (PP1), that once activated leads to, for example, the internalization of synaptic AMPARs, thereby decreasing the synaptic transmission (reviewed in Bliss & Cooke, 2011; Lüscher & Malenka, 2012).

1.4- How to study PTSD? Animal models to study PTSD

Stress, anxiety and fear are normal emotions with great adaptive value that are conserved across most vertebrate species (Calhoon & Tye, 2015). Therefore, since PTSD is usually characterized by a phenotype of excessive fear and anxiety, this raises the possibility to study the mechanisms of PTSD in other mammals (mainly rodents), by using fear and anxiety models/paradigms (figure 7).



Figure 7- Validated tests to assay anxiety (beige), fear (pink) and stress (yellow) (Calhoon & Tye, 2015).

Actually, the development of animal models of stress, anxiety or fear have produced a significant contribution to the discovery of new drugs and the understanding of the neurobiological mechanisms behind psychiatric diseases.

Nevertheless, it is important to realise that a model cannot reproduce all features of a psychiatric disorder, but rather generate an emotional state that could be related to the disorder under investigation (Campos *et al.*, 2013).

1.4.1- Fear paradigms

1.4.1.1- Pavlovian fear conditioning or classical conditioning

Classical conditioning or Pavlovian fear conditioning is a commonly employed method to study fear responses underlying traumatic memories, such as PTSD (Graff *et al.*, 2014).

Pavlovian fear conditioning experiments (figure 8) consist in an associative learning process that teaches an animal or human to associate a neutral conditional stimulus (CS) – such as a specific tone, light or context– with an aversive unconditioned stimulus (US) – such as an electrical footshock. To achieve this goal a CS is repeatedly paired with an US (Campos *et al.*, 2013).



Figure 8- Representation of contextual fear conditioning (top) and cue fear conditioning (bottom) (Calhoon & Tye, 2015).

Then, after the repeated pairings, when the animals are later tested for their fear memory, the CS alone should be capable to induce a conditioned fear response similar to the one obtained in the presence of danger, such as: freezing (complete immobility except as required for breathing), reflex expression (characterized by fear-potentiated startle) and autonomic (increase in heart rate and in the mean arterial pressure) and endocrine (stress-related hormone release) responses (LeDoux, 2000; Rudy *et al.*, 2004).

However, context encoding is necessary for context conditioning which means that during a typical context fear-conditioning experiment, first it is necessary to encode a representation of the context (explore the context before a footshock) and only then associate that representation with the US (Maren *et al.*, 2013).

With these experiments, it is thus possible to simulate a real situation of conditioned

fear in which a subject suffers a traumatic event that leads to maladaptive fear responses that underlie neuropsychiatric disorders such as PTSD.

1.5- Fear generalization

As we known, a poisonous snake has a different meaning when it is encountered in the wild (being life threatening) compared to when it is seen behind glass in a zoo (where it can appear "exciting"). Contextual information is thus essential to allow us to decide if we should react in one way or another (freeze or enjoy, in this particular case) and impairments in the ability to distinguish between two or more similar contexts could result in serious health problems.

Over-generalized fear is one of the biggest symptoms of PTSD and consists in the transference of learned fear from a traumatic event to situations "resembling" the distressing event, but that would normally be considered safe, resulting in autonomic hyperarousal to inappropriate situations (Mahan & Ressler, 2012). For example, in PTSD subjects with war zone traumas, the sound of fireworks in a safe context could be experienced as the sound of a gunshot (since the two stimuli share similarities) resulting in an exacerbated reaction to the context, like unnecessary duck and cover.

Fear generalization is usually seen as an adaptive process that facilitates protective responses to situations that are similar to the situations previously learned to be dangerous, but when a disruption in generalization occurs (over-generalization) this process becomes unproductive and harmful (Lissek & Van Meurs, 2015).

The intensity of the adverse stimuli (US) seems to impact the breadth of generalization, with a very strong US by itself being capable to produce broad generalization, undermining discrimination between dangerous and safe cues and leading to autonomic hyperarousal (Baldi *et al.*, 2004; Ghosh & Chattarji, 2014).

Furthermore, it is also well established that fear generalization increases over time since as time goes by most memories become less precise and more generalized-conveying the "gist" of a context, rather than its precise identity. Such fact is supported by several animal studies using a contextual fear conditioning paradigm, which have proven that animals tested at a recent time point are able to discriminate between the novel context and the context where they have received the shocks (training context) (Feinberg & Riccio, 1990; Zhou & Riccio, 1996; Wiltgen & Silva, 2007; Wiltgen *et al.*, 2010; Ruediger *et al.*, 2011; Jasnow *et al.*, 2012), but when tested at a remote time point they are not, generalizing their fear (Perkins & Weyant, 1958; Mcallister & Mcallister, 1963; Richardson *et al.*, 1984; Gisquet-Verrier & Alexinsky, 1986; Zhou & Riccio, 1996; Metzger & Riccio, 2008).

Over-generalization of fear is a serious burden to daily life since PTSD subjects are always vulnerable to a broad variety of stimuli that present similarities to the initial trauma making exposure therapies ineffective. Thus, it is urgent to find effective
therapies for such a symptom.

In this sense, research in this field is therefore gaining traction with many efforts being directed towards figuring out what are the behavioural and neural mechanisms of fear generalization. Recent studies including neuroimaging works have begun to examine the human neurocircuitry of fear generalization, implicating interactions between microcircuits within the amygdala (Duvarci & Pare, 2014), the PFC (Chavez *et al.*, 2009; Dunsmoor *et al.*, 2011; Courtin *et al.*, 2014; Likhtik *et al.*, 2014) and hippocampus (Bergado-Acosta *et al.*, 2008; Kaouane *et al.*, 2012; Xu & Südhof, 2013) in the generalization of fear.

However, neurobiological studies of generalization in fear conditioning paradigms have been sparse (Likhtik & Paz, 2015) so more research is required to understand the fear generalization process.

1.5.1- Role of hippocampus (HPC) in contextual fear generalization

Most of the work done so far about fear generalization has focused in HPC thanks to is crucial function in contextual learning and formation of episodic memories (Scoville & Milner, 1958; Holland & Bouton, 1999).

Hereupon, many studies have shown that the HPC appears to be critical for the retrieval or reconstruction of vivid and highly detailed memories for events and certain forms of spatial representations (Rosenbaum *et al.*, 2000; St-Laurent *et al.*, 2014 & 2016). In depth, the increase in contextual fear generalization that seems to occur as the memory ages has been linked with impairments in the recruitment of the HPC when a memory is recalled by contextual cues at remote time points. Consequently, as a result of the absence of a hippocampal trace at remote time points, the remaining cortical memory will lack spatial detail that only the hippocampal system allows to emerge, thus resulting in a generalized fear memory (reviewed in Doron & Goshen, 2017; Hardt & Nadel, 2017).

Moreover, it has been proposed that deficits in HPC-mediated pattern separation may underlie contextual fear over-generalization. Pattern separation is a process by which similar experiences or events are transformed into non-overlapping representations thus allowing the discrimination between two highly similar contexts and, consequently, the identification of safe contexts. In accordance, McHugh and colleagues (2007) have shown that the absence of NMDARs in the DG did not affect the performance of the mutant mice in the extinction of fear in standard contextual fear conditioning, but impaired the ability to discriminate between two similar contexts, providing evidence that NMDARs within the DG are essential for discrimination learning.

Such functional alterations are compatible with the most replicated structural abnormality found in PTSD which is a lower volume of the HPC (reviewed in Pitman *et al.*, 2012; Yehuda *et al.*, 2015).

1.5.2- Ventral hippocampus (vHPC) and contextual fear generalization

Until now, based on the assumption that dHPC projects to associational cortical regions whereas its ventral portion projects to regions implicated in motivational, neuroendocrine and autonomic responses – such as hypothalamus and amygdala (Swanson & Cowan, 1977; Moser & Moser, 1998a; Fanselow & Dong, 2010; Kheirbek *et al.*, 2013) – it was presumed that dorsal parts of the HPC mediate cognitive functions (spatial memory) whereas ventral portions are involved in emotional responses (Bannerman *et al.*, 2004).

However, this standard interpretation based on a dorsal-ventral dichotomy model recently started to be questioned. Growing evidences have reported that the vHPC also plays its part in the spatial processing functions, suggesting a more graded action of the HPC during spatial learning (Moser & Moser, 1998b). Such assumption is supported by the existence of place cells – cells that participate in multiple and independent spatial representations – also in the vHPC (Jung *et al.*, 1994; Kjelstrup *et al.*, 2008).

Moreover, it has been shown that ventral and dorsal cells display distinct firing characteristics, further suggesting that different sub-regions of the HPC may have different spatial functions. Cells in the dHPC fire in specific circumscribed locations, whereas ventral cells have large and overlapping receptive fields (O'Keefe & Dostrovsky, 1971; Kjelstrup *et al.*,2008; Keinath *et al.*,2014). Based on these distinct firing characteristics, it has been proposed that the dHPC is more associated with spatial recognition of certain aspects of the context such as objects and cues, while the ventral region appears to be crucial for the formation of the context as a whole and, consequently, for the discrimination of similar places, through its capacity for assembling the contextual information collected by the dHPC (Maurer *et al.*, 2005; Kjelstrup *et al.*, 2008; Royer *et al.*, 2010; Komorowski *et al.*, 2013; Keinath *et al.*,2014).

In line with all these facts, recent articles have insinuated that the dorsal region may be important for minimizing memory interference and generalization by coding specific aspects of the context, while the vHPC may be more vulnerable to contextual generalization since there is a higher probability of occurring errors during the assembly of the contextual cues (Komorowski *et al.*, 2013; Keinath *et al.*, 2014; Yuan *et al.*, 2015).

Indeed, a large variety of publications have implicated the vHPC in fear generalization (McHugh *et al.*, 2013; Weeden *et al.*, 2014; Yuan *et al.*, 2015; Cullen *et al.*; 2015; Nguyen *et al.*, 2018). For instance, it was demonstrated that the bilateral infection of a histone deacetylase (HDAC) inhibitor in the vHPC of C57BL/6 mice, after context pre-exposure, elicited predator odour fear generalization to a neutral context (Yuan *et al.*, 2015). In agreement, Cullen and colleagues (2015) showed that in C57BL/6 mice, contrarily to dHPC, the CA1 region of vHPC is involved in the expression of a contextual generalized fear memory (Cullen *et al.*, 2015). Furthermore, a very recent article has reported that, compared to offspring of low licking/grooming mothers (low LG), the adult male offspring of high LG displayed reduced ventral hippocampal LTP expression and froze significantly less in response to a neutral tone than to the conditioned tone following cued fear conditioning. Additionally, Nguyen and colleagues (2018) have also demonstrated that the selective blockade of ventral hippocampal LTP increases generalized freezing in offspring of low but not high LG mothers.

Altogether, these findings suggest that an intact ventral hippocampal function is required for the discrimination of conditioned vs. neutral stimuli. However, although impairments of vHPC have been implicated has a putative mechanism underlying fear generalization, the discovery of the exact hippocampal synaptic plasticity processes that underlie fear generalization is still a challenge.

1.5.2.1- Ventral hippocampus- medial pre-frontal cortex (vHPC-mPFC) communication and contextual fear generalization

The PFC is also an essential structure for episodic memory (Jones & Wilson, 2005; Siapas *et al.*, 2005; Barker *et al.*, 2007; Benchenane *et al.*, 2010; Chao *et al.*, 2016; Barker *et al.*, 2017), with human and animal studies indicating that HPC and mPFC have complementary roles in memory processing (reviewed in Eichenbaum, 2017). Thus, it has been proposed that the expression of a contextually precise memory involves the interaction between the HPC and the PFC (Cullen *et al.*, 2015; Eichenbaum, 2017).

Regarding the ventral hippocampal pole, a recent study found that inhibition of the vHPC reduces the synchronization between the PFC and the dHPC, important for spatial working memory tasks (O'Neill *et al.*, 2013). Such a result together with the fact that vHPC is the only hippocampal area that directly projects to the mPFC (Jay & Witter, 1991; Hoover & Vertes, 2007) suggests that the vHPC could work as the key mediator of the communication between dHPC and mPFC, thus conveying spatial information between

these two regions.

Recently, Cullen and colleagues (2015) have proposed that a possible interaction between the anterior cingulate cortex (ACC) and vHPC could control the expression of fear generalization, since when ACC or the ventral CA1 were inactivated at remote time points animals reduced their freezing in the novel context.

1.6- GABAergic and dopaminergic systems in fear generalization

A substantial body of evidence has suggested that an imbalance of the gammaaminobutyric acid (GABA) system in the amygdala may underlie fear generalization. Bergado- Acosta and colleagues (2008) have shown that the genetic ablation of the enzyme glutamic acid decarboxylase 65 (GAD65) – an enzyme that catalyses the conversion of glutamic acid to GABA – results in a pronounced context-independent, generalization of learned conditioned fear responses during long-term memory retrieval. In line with these previous findings, Lange and colleagues (2014) have shown that a deficiency in GAD65 affects synaptic transmission and plasticity in the lateral amygdala thus resulting in an impairment of the cue specificity of conditioned fear responses. About GABA receptors (GABARs), there are evidences that the presynaptic inhibition through GABA_B(1a,2) receptors may be important to prevent the generalization of conditioned fear (Shaban *et al.*, 2006). Furthermore, it was recently demonstrated that the modulation of GABA_A receptors in the basolateral amygdala complex is critical for the facilitatory effect of stress on fear memory generalization (Bender *et al.*, 2018).

Regarding dopaminergic system, evidences have suggested that midbrain dopaminergic neurons are important for aversive Pavlovian conditioning (Fadok *et al.*, 2010; Bromberg-Martin *et al.*, 2010; Zweifel *et al.*, 2011). Moreover, hippocampal encoding of novel and contextual information has been linked to dopamine release via excitation of dopamine neurons of the midbrain (Schultz *et al.*, 1997; Lisman & Grace, 2005; Luo *et al.*, 2011). In line with this evidence, it was recently demonstrated that dopamine receptor D1 (D₁R) knock out mice (that lack D1R in DG granule cells) exhibit contextual fear generalization while DG D₁R activation decreases generalization of the study has shown that the blockade of D₂R in the amygdala induces generalized threat responses (De Bundel *et al.*, 2016).

1.7- Adenosine

Adenosine is a ubiquitous purine nucleoside composed by an adenine linked to a ribose sugar molecule and it is involved in many biological processes (reviewed in Fredholm *et al.*, 2005).

Adenosine plays a critical role in cellular viability and adaptability processes since it is involved in energy transfer, redox control, building block for deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) and ribonucleic acid (RNA), signal transduction and epigenetic control (Cunha, 2016).

Definitively, all cells have an intracellular metabolism based on adenosine. However, there has been a particular interest in the role of this purine nucleoside in the brain, where it acts mainly as a synaptic modulator. Thus, adenosine does not directly activate or inhibit synaptic transmission but instead it actually acts as a modulation system to fine-tune the flow of information in neuronal circuits (Cunha, 2016).

Conventionally, adenosine is considered an inhibitory neuromodulator since it usually decreases the activity of excitatory synapses by a negative feedback mechanism (Dunwiddie & Masino, 2001). Yet adenosine, a full agonist of all its receptors (Fredholm *et al.*, 2011), acts as an inhibitory or excitatory neuromodulator depending on the extracellular adenosine source and, consequently, of the preferential activation of distinct ARs (Gomes *et al.*, 2011).

1.7.1- Adenosine receptors (ARs)

Adenosine's actions are mediated by four distinct plasma membrane adenosine receptors – denoted A₁Rs, A_{2A}Rs, A_{2B}Rs and A₃Rs – that are metabotropic. (Fredholm *et al.*, 2011). These receptors are widely expressed, but A₁Rs and A_{2A}Rs are the main receptors responsible for the effects of adenosine in the brain (Fredholm *et al.*, 2005), with both mostly located in synapses (Tetzlaff *et al.*, 1987; Rebola *et al.*, 2003 & 2005a) namely, excitatory synapses (glutamatergic) (Tetzlaff *et al.*, 1987; Rebola *et al.*, 2005b) although they are also present in GABAergic (Cunha & Ribeiro, 2000; Shindou *et al.*, 2002; Rombo *et al.*, 2015) cholinergic (Cunha *et al.*, 1995a; Rodrigues *et al.*, 2008) among others types of synapses.

In particular, A_1Rs are more expressed in the cerebral cortex, HPC, cerebellum, thalamus, brain stem, and spinal cord (Reppert *et al.*, 1991; Dixon *et al.*, 1996) and $A_{2A}Rs$ are highly enriched in the striatum (Fink *et al.*, 1992; Chen, 2014) being also weakly expressed in other brain regions such as the HPC and cortex (Chen, 2014). In the dHPC

even though A_{2A}Rs are weakly expressed there (Jarvis & Williams, 1989; Sebastião & Ribeiro, 1992; Dixon *et al.*, 1996), they display a functional excitatory action (Sebastião & Ribeiro, 1992; Cunha *et al.*, 1994; Rombo *et al.*, 2015). In addition, despite the lack of neurochemical data on the levels of A_{2A}Rs in the vHPC, there are indications of the existence of functional A_{2A}Rs. (Moschovos *et al.*, 2012). Finally, A_{2A}Rs expression is not exclusive to neurons, for there is evidence of these receptors also being expressed in glial cells (Chen, 2014).

A₁Rs are more abundant presynaptically (Tetzlaff *et al.*, 1987; Rebola *et al.*, 2003) and work as inhibitory receptors since they inhibit synaptic transmission, by usually decreasing the activity of excitatory synapses (Barrie & Nicholls, 1993; Ambrósio *et al.*, 1997; Wu *et al.*, 1994), in order to control basal synaptic transmission and maintain homoeostasis. However, A₁R-mediated inhibition seems to become less efficient the more intense the recruitment of neuronal circuits, as demonstrated by the lower ability of A₁R to control high-frequency-induced synaptic plasticity (Costenla *et al.*, 2011; Rex *et al.*, 2005).

In contrast, A_{2A}Rs show their efficiency at higher frequencies of stimulation since they require a disproportional pool of adenosine formed by the extracellular catabolism of ATP (Cunha et al., 1996; Rebola et al., 2008), which is mainly released upon higher frequencies of stimulation (reviewed in Cunha, 2016). Thus, if at lower frequencies of stimulation, the predominant role of adenosine is an A1Rs-mediated inhibition of synaptic transmission (Dunwiddie & Masino, 2001; Fredholm et al., 2005), at higher frequencies of stimulation the A_{2A}Rs (that are not engaged at lower frequencies) are the type of receptors that stands out, being selectively activated and contributing to highfrequency-induced synaptic plasticity (Rebola et al., 2008; Costenla et al., 2011). So, A_{2A}Rs work as facilitator receptors by triggering the enhancement of synaptic efficiency (figure 9), namely by enhancing the evoked release of glutamate (Marchi et al., 2002; Ciruela et al., 2006; Shen et al., 2013; Matsumoto et al., 2014; Machado et al., 2017) and the function of ionotropic glutamate receptors (Wirkner et al., 2004; Guntz et al., 2008; Rebola et al., 2008; Azdad et al., 2009; Dias et al., 2012; Di Angelantonio et al., 2015; Sarantis et al., 2015) and, in this way, contributing to synaptic plasticity, e.g. LTP (D'Alcantara et al., 2001; Fontinha et al., 2008; Rebola et al., 2008; Costenla et al., 2011; Li et al., 2015; Viana da Silva et al., 2016). A_{2A}Rs activation also decreases the efficiency of presynaptic inhibitory systems such as the one assured by A₁Rs (through its desensitization) (Lopes et al., 1999; Ciruela et al., 2006) having the ability to switch presynaptic modulation from inhibitory to facilitatory (Cunha, 2016).



Figure 9- Schematic illustration of the role of neuronal A2ARs under high-frequency stimulation.

ARs are implicated in many biological functions, showing promise as important therapeutic targets. For example, taking into account the glutamate hypothesis of excitotoxicity-mediated neurodegeneration (Choi, 1992; Lipton & Rosenberg, 1994; Mattson, 2003), which postulates that an excessive glutamate signalling leads to neuronal damage, it is expected that by using A₁Rs agonists it could be possible to control neurodegeneration, since A₁Rs inhibit synaptic transmission. However, although many studies have documented that the acute administration of A₁Rs agonists decrease neurodegeneration by using different models such as slices or *in vivo* animals (Parkinson *et al.*, 1994; Von Lubitz *et al.*, 1995; Fredholm, 1997; Dunwiddie & Masino, 2001; Ribeiro *et al.*, 2002; Boison, 2006 & 2013), this promising supposition presents many restrictions and contradictory information that limits their clinical use. For example, A₁Rs agonists have marked cardiovascular effects (Peart & Headrick, 2007; Stella *et al.*, 1993).

In contrast, the use of A_{2A}Rs appears to be a more realistic and promising therapeutic strategy. In fact, with ageing (Cunha *et al.*, 1995b; Canas *et al.*, 2009; Costenla *et al.*, 2011) and in many disorders there is an upregulation of A_{2A}Rs (Albasanz *et al.*, 2006; Batalha *et al.*, 2013; Crema *et al.*, 2013; Villar-Menéndez *et al.*, 2014; Kaster *et al.*, 2015; Cunha, 2016; Simões *et al.*, 2016) which inadvertently leads to a glutamate excitotoxicity and, consequently, to neuronal damage. This explains why A_{2A}Rs facilitate "healthy" synaptic plasticity under physiological conditions, whereas their upregulation in disease conditions triggers an aberrant synaptic plasticity that leads to neuronal damage, and also suggests that by using A_{2A}Rs antagonists it is possible to afford a robust neuroprotection against brain damage (Chen *et al.*, 2007; Stone *et al.*, 2009; Gomes *et*

al., 2011; Chen *et al.*, 2013; Cunha *et al.*, 2016). Hence, the A_{2A}Rs blockade is a potential treatment against many brain disorders, such as Parkinson's and Alzheimer's diseases as well as neuropsychiatric disorders (reviewed in Cunha *et al.*, 2008; Cunha, 2016).

1.7.2- A_{2A} receptors (A_{2A}Rs) and mood-related disorders

In the last years ARs, and especially A_{2A}Rs, started to emerge as promising target candidates in the management of neuropsychiatric disorders based on three premises: adenosine may act as go-between glutamate and dopamine, two of the key players in mood processing; the consumption of coffee, in particular, caffeine (AR antagonist) modifies the mood profile; and the positive effects on mood disorders obtained by different therapeutic strategies seem to be related to the adenosine modulation system (Cunha *et al.*, 2008).

Since then, many are the human and animal studies that have implicated A_{2A}R in mood-related disorders, such as anxiety and depression. For example, human studies had suggested a genetic linkage between A_{2A}R polymorphisms and anxiety related-conditions after caffeine administration (Alsene *et al.*, 2003) and also with the susceptibility to develop panic disorder, which can be envisioned as a situation of anticipatory anxiety (Deckert *et al.*, 1998; Hamilton *et al.*, 2004).

Likewise, other studies indicate that increased levels of adenosine (Minor *et al.*, 1994; Woodson, 1998; Hunter *et al.*, 2003) and the overexpression of A_{2A}Rs in the HPC, cortex and striatum triggers depressive-like behaviour (Coelho *et al.*, 2014). In agreement, it has been demonstrated that caffeine (A_{2A}R antagonist) consumption correlates inversely with the incidence of depression (Smith, 2009; Lucas *et al.*, 2011) and the risk of suicide (Kawachi *et al.*, 1996; Lucas *et al.*, 2014) and it also has been determined that A_{2A}Rs antagonists are potential antidepressants (El Yacoubi *et al.*, 2001).

Still, another recent study indicates that A_{2A}Rs are a candidate target to treat chronic unpredictable stress (CUS), a risk factor for neuropsychiatric disorders, namely depression (Kim & Diamond, 2002; McEwen, 2007), since it was demonstrated that the consumption of caffeine and the pharmacological or genetic blockade of adenosine A_{2A}Rs were capable of alleviating the behavioural, neurochemical, and electrophysiological alterations on brain function caused by chronic stress (Batalha *et al.*, 2013; Kaster *et al.*, 2015).

Nevertheless, although there are some studies implicating $A_{2A}Rs$ in mood-related disorders it is not yet well established if $A_{2A}Rs$ can control fear behaviour.

1.7.3- A_{2A} receptors (A_{2A}Rs) and regulation of fear responses

Besides being involved in emotional processes such as anxiety and depression, and taking part in LTP as mentioned above, (D'Alcantara et al., 2001; Fontinha et al., 2008; Rebola et al., 2008; Fontinha et al., 2009; Li et al., 2015; Pagnussat et al., 2015; Viana da Silva et al., 2016) A_{2A}Rs have been implicated in a large variety of studies linking this type of receptors with memory performance. In detail, it was demonstrated that the pharmacological or genetic blockade of A_{2A}R impedes memory deterioration (Dall'Igna *et al.*, 2007; Canas *et al.*, 2009; Cognato *et al.*, 2010) while the abnormal activation of A_{2A}Rs signalling in HPC is sufficient to impair memory function (Li *et al.*, 2015; Pagnussat *et al.*, 2015). Thus, keeping all this information in mind it is expected that A_{2A}Rs also have an important role in fear memory.

In fact, there are evidences, for example, that the acute administration of caffeine disrupts fear memory (Corodimas et al., 2000). Furthermore, a recent study has provided combined pharmacological and genetic evidence that amygdalar A_{2A}Rs control fear memory, by regulating synaptic plasticity in that region (Simões *et al.*, 2016). More precisely, Simões and colleagues (2016) have demonstrated that the selective downregulation of A_{2A}Rs in the basolateral complex of the amygdala impairs fear acquisition, as well as Pavlovian fear retrieval in agreement with the A_{2A}Rs' blockade ability to selectively dampen the amplitude of amygdalar LTP. Additionally, the putative role of A_{2A}Rs in the observation and preservation of contextual fear memories was bolstered by the observation of an upregulation of A_{2A}Rs in the amygdala and a gain-of-function of A_{2A}Rs to control amygdala LTP after fear acquisition. Such upregulation was also detected in other brain regions such as the HPC and the striatum, and is in agreement with the previous observation that stressful events upregulate A_{2A}Rs (Fredholm et al., 2005; Cunha & Agostinho, 2010).

Converging evidences suggest that A_{2A}R action in fear conditioning depends on its brain location. For example, a recent study has demonstrated that striatal and extrastriatal A_{2A}Rs in the entire forebrain exert opposite control over fear conditioning, since the deletion of striatal A_{2A}Rs seems to facilitate context and tone fear conditioning (without affecting anxiety-like behaviour), while deleting A_{2A}Rs in the entire forebrain (striatum, HPC, and cortex) normalized or reversed both, produced an anxiolytic phenotype and increased the startle response. Nevertheless, focal deletion of hippocampal A_{2A}Rs selectively attenuated context but not tone-fear conditioning (Wei *et al.*, 2014). Thus, since selective deletion of A_{2A}Rs in the forebrain yields alterations in three of the defining features of PTSD in rodent models (fear conditioning, startle response, and anxiety) this indicates that forebrain A_{2A}Rs could be potential and novel therapeutic targets for PTSD. Together this data indicates that although amygdala A_{2A}Rs have an important role in fear conditioning its impact is unlikely to be restricted to the amygdala, with A_{2A}Rs located in other brain regions, such as HPC, also performing relevant functions in fear expression. In fact, since the amygdala is not the only brain structure involved in fear memory it makes sense the idea that A_{2A}Rs beyond the amygdala could participate in acquisition and recall of conditioned fear.

All the evidences gathered so far point in the direction that A_{2A}Rs could be an attractive target to manage diseases associated with an abnormal fear such as PTSD, however their involvement and impact in different brain regions still remains to be detailed and their role should be further explored.



Objectives

2.1- Aim of the work

Accumulating evidences have implicated the HPC in fear generalization. Nevertheless, there is a lack of information about the elusive hippocampal synaptic plasticity processes underlying fear generalization.

A_{2A}Rs have been implicated in many pathologies, including conditions associated with stress or fear, thus suggesting those receptors as attractive candidates for the management of diseases like PTSD. However, despite the potential involvement of hippocampal A2ARs and LTD (thanks to its participation in novelty exploration) in PTSD this relationship has not been explored yet.

Thus, the core purpose of this study is to:

Assess the impact of dorsal and ventral hippocampal $A_{2A}Rs$ in contextual fear generalization.

In this sense, in order to explore this subject we intend to:

- 1- Optimize an LTD protocol in our laboratory;
- 2- Dissect the role of dorsal and ventral A_{2A}Rs on LTD under a physiological situation;
- **3-** Optimize a time-dependent contextual fear generalization protocol;
- 4- Understand if alteration in LTD in vHPC and dHPC could underlie fear generalization;
- 5- Investigate the impact of hippocampal A_{2A}Rs in fear generalization mechanisms.

With the present study, we expect to discover that alterations in LTD in the CA3-CA1 pathway of ventral and/or dorsal HPC underlie fear generalization and that by blocking A_{2A}Rs in such regions we could revert said alterations.



Materials & Methods

3.1- Mice and ethical considerations

All experiments were conducted on 8-12 weeks old male C57BL/6 mice originated from Charles River Laboratories (Barcelona, Spain). The animals were single-housed in standard cages with free access to food and water in a room maintained under controlled standard conditions: fixed 12:12h light/dark cycle, controlled temperature (23 \pm 2°C) and humidity (40-60%).

All efforts were made in order to try to minimize the number of animals used as well as their suffering/discomfort. In that way, the experimental procedures were carried out in conformity with standard animal welfare guidelines and European legislation (ORBEA 138-2016/15072016) and the certification of Direção Geral de Alimentação e Veterinária (DGAV 0421/000/000/2016; 25/07/2016).

3.2- Materials

3.2.1- Chemical reagents, antibodies and their manufacturers/ suppliers

For electrophysiological recordings, the A_{2A}R antagonist 5-amino-7-(2-phenylethyl)-2- (2- furyl)-pyrazolo[4,3-e]- 1,2,4- triazolo- [1,5-c] pyrimidine (SCH 58261) was purchased from Tocris (Bristol, UK). Carbogen mixture (95% O₂/5% CO₂) was obtained from Linde (Lisbon, Portugal).

For immunohistochemistry studies, two primary antibodies were used: 1) rabbit polyclonal anti-D₂R from Frontier Institute (Hokkaido, Japan); 2) mouse monoclonal anti-Gephyrin from Synaptic Systems (Goettingen, Germany). The anti-rabbit and anti-mouse polyclonal secondary antibodies were obtained from Invitrogen-ThermoFisher Scientific (Oeiras, Portugal). Additionally, the ultrapure low melting point agarose was acquired from Invitrogen-ThermoFisher Scientific (Oeiras, Portugal). Additionally, the ultrapure low melting point agarose was acquired from Invitrogen-ThermoFisher Scientific (Oeiras, Portugal). The nuclear dye 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole (DAPI) was purchased from Invitrogen-ThermoFisher Scientific (Oeiras, Portugal) and the fluorescence mounting medium was obtained from Agilent Technologies (Santa Clara, CA, USA).

Furthermore, the reagents needed to prepare the solutions for electrophysiological and/or immunohistochemistry studies, such as artificial cerebrospinal fluid (ACSF), phosphate buffered saline (PBS), paraformaldehyde (PFA), sucrose, anti-freezing, permeabilization and blocking solutions were all acquired from Sigma-Aldrich (Sintra, Portugal).

 Table 2- Solutions prepared for electrophysiological and immunohistochemistry studies.

	ACSF (pH= 7.4) (mM)	PBS (pH=7.4) (mM)	PFA (pH=7.4) (mM)	Anti-Freezing (pH= 7.4) (mM)
CaCl ₂	2			
Ethylene Glycol				4.8
Glucose	10			
Glycerol				3.3
КСІ	3	2.7	2.7	
KH ₂ PO ₄		1.9	1.9	
MgSO ₄	1			
NaCl	124	137	137	
NaHCO ₃	26			
Na ₂ HPO ₄ .7H ₂ O		10	10	
NaH ₂ PO ₄ .H ₂ O	1.25			12.3
NaHPO ₄ .2H ₂ O				20.3
PFA			1.3	

 Table 3- Drugs used for Electrophysiological Recordings.

Drug	Dissolved in	Concentration (nM)
SCH 58261	ACSF + 0.01% DMSO	50

 Table 4- Antibodies used in immunohistochemistry.

Antibodies		Dilution	Origin
Primary	Anti-D ₂ R	1:200	Rabbit
Antibodies	Anti-Gephyrin	1:500	Mouse
Secondary	Anti-Rabbit AlexaFluor 594	1:2000	Donkey
Antibodies	Anti-Mouse AlexaFluor 594	1:2000	Donkey

 Table 5- Blocking solutions used in immunohistochemistry.

Blocking Solutions	Constitution	
Blocking Solution for D ₂ R Immunostaining	10% Horse Serum + 0.1% Triton x100 (in PBS)	
Blocking Solution for Gephyrin Immunostaining	10% Horse Serum + 0.2% Triton x100 (in PBS)	

3.3- Methods

3.3.1- Behavioural experiments

Based on the fact that animals can develop emotions similar to humans, rodent paradigms have historically been used in basic research and drug development to model fear learning, stress and anxiety.

Therefore, to investigate the impact of hippocampal A_{2A}Rs on fear generalization, we performed a time-dependent contextual fear generalization paradigm, inspired by the Pavlovian fear conditioning model.

3.3.1.1- Time-dependent Contextual Fear Generalization Protocol

To assess generalization, animals were trained in a contextual fear conditioning paradigm in order to teach the mice to associate the CS – training context – with the aversive US – electrical footshocks.

3.3.1.2- Context fear conditioning apparatus

Behavioural procedures were performed in 2 identical conditioning chambers (17 Width x 17 Depth x 25 Height cm) containing 2 plexiglas walls (front and back), 2 aluminum sidewalls and a stainless steel shock-grid floor (46003 Mouse Cage Model).

In those chambers two different contexts were created for the protocol for timedependent contextual fear generalization: the training and the novel context. The training context was constituted by a polka-dot insert attached to the rear plexiglas wall, white noise (65 decibels, dB), dim illumination and the steel grid floors were cleaned with 70% ethanol. The novel context contained no polka dot wall background, no white noise and was illuminated by infrared lights. Furthermore, a flat-grey plexiglas floor replaced the grid floor and was washed with 10% acetic acid (adapted from Cullen *et al.*, 2015).

3.3.1.3- Procedure

All animals received 5 min of pre-exposure to the training context following 5 min of

handling, on the two days prior to fear conditioning, in order to allow mice to encode the contextual cues (figure 10).



Figure 10- Schematic illustration of the time-dependent contextual fear generalization protocol as well as the contexts used (training and novel contexts).

The fear conditioning paradigm was employed in the training context, consisting in 5 footshocks (2s, 0.8 mA) separated by 90s inter-trial intervals (ITIs).

Afterwards, fear conditioning mice were divided into four groups and fear memory was tested during 5 min through three different parameters: percentage of freezing (motionless state most often characterized by a crouching posture), number of tail rattlings (high-frequency shaking of the tail) and travelled distance. Briefly, tail rattling is a behavioural response associated with elevated emotional state during aggressive encounters (Beilharz & Beilharz, 1975) or fear (Fitch *et al.,* 2002) while freezing is a natural response to fear or pain (Blanchard & Blanchard, 1969; Bolles & Collier, 1976). The percentage of freezing and the number of tail rattlings were quantified manually by visual observation while the distance was measured by ANY-maze (software).

Two of the four groups were tested one day after fear conditioning (recent time point): one group in the training context (recent, training context group) in order to ensure that fear conditioning was successful and the second group (recent, novel context group) was tested in the novel context in order to be sure that fear generalization did not occur at this recent time point.

Since it has been reported that a 14 days period after fear conditioning is sufficient for fear generalization to occur, the last two groups were tested at a remote time point of 14 days after fear conditioning. One group was tested in the training context (remote, training context group) in order to be sure that the animals maintained the fear until this time point and the other group was tested in the novel context (remote, novel context group) to evaluate if mice generalized their fear (adapted from Cullen *et al.*, 2015).

3.3.2- Electrophysiological experiments

Synaptic plasticity became one of the most intensively researched topics in all of neuroscience because it has been recognised as a key property of brain function likely to underlie learning and memory (Hebb, 1949; Alkon & Nelson, 1990; Lisman, 1989; Lüscher & Malenka, 2012).

The CA1 sub-region of the HPC is of particular interest because of its association with impaired LTP and memory consolidation (Zola-Morgan *et al.*, 1996; Granger *et al.*, 1996; Bliss & Cooke, 2011). Thus, although LTP and LTD have been studied throughout the CNS, the vast majority of experimental work aimed at understanding such mechanisms have focused on excitatory synapses in the HPC, specifically, at SC-pyramidal cell synapses in the CA1 region of the rodent transverse hippocampal slices (Remondes & Schuman, 2004).

Regarding LTD, it a has been suggested that the induction of this type of synaptic plasticity in the CA1 hippocampal sub-region is important to encode fine spatial details in a new environment (Kemp & Manahan-Vaughan, 2004 & 2007).

For this work, electrophysiological recordings were performed to assess LTD in SCpyramidal cell synapses in the CA1 region (figure 11) of ventral and dorsal hippocampal brain slices.

To achieve that goal, animals were sacrificed by cervical dislocation, decapitated and the brain was rapidly removed and placed into a petri dish with ice-cold, oxygenated ACSF, gassed with 95% $O_2/5\%$ CO₂ mixture. Next, the two hippocampi were isolated and then transversely sectioned into 400 µm-thick slices (figure 11), using a McIlwain tissue chopper (Brinkmann Instruments, New York, NY, USA).



Figure 11- Hippocampal sections spaced across the septotemporal axis- from the most dorsal part (top) to the most ventral one (below)- obtained after the transversal slicing procedure. (Maggio & Segal, 2007).

Subsequently, transverse slices were kept for at least 1h30 prior to any recordings into a resting chamber (BSC-PC prechamber, Harvard Apparatus, Massachusetts, USA) with gassed ACSF at 32°C (Van der Jeugd *et al.*, 2011), in order to recover both functionally and energetically. After a 90 min incubation, one ventral or dorsal slice was arbitrarily selected for recording, being transferred to a 1 mL capacity submersion-type recording chamber (BSC-ZT Zbicz Top, Harvard Apparatus, Massachusetts, USA) and continuously superfused with ACSF (control) or SCH 58261, 50 nM (condition tested) at a constant flow rate of 3 mL/min at 32°C (TC-202A Bipolar Temperature Controller, Harvard Apparatus, Massachusetts, USA). For the tested condition, ventral and dorsal hippocampal slices were superfused with SCH 58261, at a supra-maximal concentration of 50 nM, with the objective to virtually block all A_{2A}Rs without compromising the activity of the other adenosine receptor subtypes (Lopes *et al.*, 2004).

For electrophysiological recordings, the stimulation electrode was placed in the SC and the evoked field excitatory post-synaptic potentials (fEPSPs) were recorded in the dendrites of the CA1 pyramidal neurons (figure 12A) through a glass recording electrode (filled with ACSF, 1-2 M Ω) formed by micro pipettes obtained by a Flaming/Brown micropipette puller system, model P-97 (Sutter Instruments, USA).



Figure 12- Diagram showing how electrophysiological recordings were obtained. **A)** Schematic representation of an electrophysiological recording performed in Schaffer collateral-pyramidal cell synapses in the CA1 region of a ventral hippocampal slice. **B)** Example of a representative trace obtained after stimulation: 1) stimulus artefact; 2) presynaptic volley and 3) field excitatory post-synaptic potential (fEPSP) (Mouse illustration obtained from Bannerman *et al.*, 2004).

The stimulation was performed using either a Grass S44 or Grass S48 square pulse stimulator (Grass Technologies, Warwick, RI, USA), the signal was amplified by an amplifier (ISO-80, World Precision Instruments, Hertfordshire, UK) and finally after amplification the recordings were digitized using an analogue-to-digital converter (BNC-2110, National Instruments, Newbury, UK) (Lopes *et al.*, 2015).

The data acquisition and analysis software was performed using the WinLTP version 2.20.1 (WinLTP Ltd., Bristol, UK) (Anderson & Collingridge, 2001). To quantify changes in the fEPSPs, the criteria used was the signal slope measured right after the presynaptic volley (figure 12B).

Input/output curves (I/O curves) were generated for each slice in the control condition and in the treated condition (before and following SCH 58261 superfusion) by measuring the slope of fEPSPs elicited by stimuli of graded intensities (approximately 20 μ A increments) from that which produced no detectable post-synaptic response to a stimulus that produced a maximal post-synaptic response. The objective of doing I/O

curves was to determine the adequate level of electrical stimulation for the remainder of the experimental protocol – 60% of the maximum fEPSP slope (Habib & Dringenberg, 2009; Maggio & Segal, 2009) with no apparent contamination – as well as to evaluate changes in basal synaptic transmission due to pharmacological manipulations (by comparing the curves after and before SCH 58261 superfusion).

In detail, in the control conditions after the I/O curve (figure 13A), a steady baseline of at least 10 min was obtained (by adjusting the stimulation intensity to an adequate level of electrical stimulation previously stipulated) and LTD was induced – three trains of low frequency stimulation (LFS), each one consisting of 1500 pulses at 2 Hz, separated by a 10-min interval – and recorded for 60 min. On the other hand, in the treated slices after the first I/O curve and after achieving a steady baseline of at least 10 min, SCH 58261 was superfused (figure 13B). Then, after 20 min of pharmacological exposure, a second I/O curve was obtained, followed by a second steady baseline of at least 10 min and finally LTD was induced.



Figure 13- Schematic representation of the protocols used for extracellular electrophysiological recordings. **A)** Protocol for controlled condition **B)** Protocol for the tested condition.

Regarding the effect of SCH 58261 on basal synaptic transmission it was quantified as the percentage of change of fEPSP slope of the last 5 min (after the superfusion) in relation to the average of fEPSP slope during the 10 min immediately before the addition of the drug.

LTD was quantified as the percentage of change between two values: the average slope of the ten potentials taken between 50 and 60 min after LTD induction in relation

to the average of the fEPSP slopes measured during the 10 min that preceded LTD induction (earlier recorded baseline).

The effect of SCH 58261 on LTD was assessed by comparing the amplitude of LTD in untreated *vs*. treated slices.

3.3.3- Neurochemical studies

After performing the behavioural and electrophysiological tasks, immunohistochemistry studies were performed by using ventral and dorsal hippocampal slices with a thickness of 50 µm.

3.3.3.1- Sectioning hippocampal slices for immunohistochemistry

For immunohistochemistry studies, after performing the electrophysiological recordings, the remaining ventral and dorsal hippocampal slices (that were not selected for electrophysiological recordings) were fixated by immersion in a 4% PFA solution for 2 days and then were transferred into a 30% sucrose solution for dehydration. Three days later (at least), hippocampal slices were washed in PBS and were stored at -20°C embedded in an anti-freezing solution until being used in immunohistochemistry analysis.

After a while, when it was necessary to perform the immunohistochemistry studies, the transverse slices were again washed in PBS to completely remove the anti-freezing solution. Then, they were transferred into a plastic mould and immersed in a 3% ultrapure low melting point agarose solution (figure 14). After the agarose solidified completely, the excess of agarose was removed in order to obtain little individual cubes (with the slice inside) that were then placed in the vibratome (Leica VT1200S, Leica Biosystems, Germany) in order to obtain 50 μ m-thick slices. The parameters used to cut the slices in the vibratome were: 0.22 mm/s of speed and 0.55 mm of amplitude. The 50- μ m thick slices were temporarily stored until the start of the immunohistochemistry studies.



Figure 14- Illustration of the process to obtain 50 µm-thick hippocampal slices for immunohistochemistry.

3.3.3.2- Fluorescent immunohistochemistry

Immunohistochemistry (IHC) is a powerful microscopy-based technique used for visualizing the presence and location of an antigen of interest, such as proteins, in tissue samples.

The immunohistochemical staining is based on an antibody-antigen interaction, being subsequently necessary the use of antibodies to recognize the target antigen.

In our study, we tried to visualize two different proteins: 1) D_2R and 2) Gephyrin (a scaffold protein known for anchoring GABA_A and glycine receptors) on 50 µm-thick ventral and dorsal hippocampal slices. For that goal, we performed two individual immunohistochemical stainings, one for D_2R and the other for gephyrin stainings.

First, 50 µm-thick ventral and dorsal hippocampal slices were washed 3 times with PBS. Then, the slices were incubated for 1h in the case of gephyrin and for 20 min in the case of D₂R with the respective blocking solution (described above). This step is very important to allow cell permeabilization and to prevent the nonspecific binding of the antibodies. After the blocking step, hippocampal slices were incubated with primary antibodies under gentle agitation at 4°C for 2 days. Afterwards, the slices were washed 3 times for 10 min with PBS and then incubated with the secondary antibodies (in blocking solution) for 2h at room temperature (RT), under agitation. For each IHC, some slices were only incubated with the secondary antibody (not being incubated with the primary antibody) serving as negative controls of the experiments. Later, the slices were

again washed 3 times for 10 min with PBS, stained with nuclear dye DAPI (1:5000) for 10 min at RT, culminating in another set of washes.

Finally, hippocampal slices were mounted in gelatin-coated slides using flurorescence mounting medium. After completely dried, hippocampal slices were visualized in the epifluorescence microscope (Zeiss Imager Z2, Oberkochen, Germany) and the images of the different hippocampal sub-divisions (CA1, CA3 and DG) were obtained at 20x magnification.

3.4- Statistical analysis

Data are expressed as mean ± the standard error of the mean (SEM) of n different animals (n= number of animals).

The comparison between the two experimental conditions was performed using either a paired or unpaired Student's *t*-test, as indicated in each case. One sample *t*-test compared with hypothetical value of 0 was performed to evaluate the effect of SCH 58261 superfusion on basal transmission. When doing comparisons among more than two experimental groups, one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) followed by Dunnett post hoc test (comparing the mean values with habituation) or two-way ANOVA followed by Newman-Keuls post hoc test were performed. Exceptionally, since statistical analysis cannot be performed when the n value is less than three, in such cases unpaired Student's *t*-test was performed between the remaining groups instead of performing ANOVA. Statistical significance was set as P<0.05. All statistical analyses were performed with GraphPad Prism software (v.7).





Results

4.1- Impact of hippocampal A₂ARs on long-term depression under physiological conditions

Long-term changes in hippocampal synaptic transmission (LTP and LTD) are widely considered to be required for spatial learning and memory (Malenka, 1994; Tsien *et al.*, 1996).

With respect to LTD, increasing evidence has indicated that stress situations affect this type of synaptic plasticity in the dorsal and ventral HPC (Wong *et al.*, 2007; Maggio & Segal, 2009). Moreover, LTD induction in the CA1 hippocampal sub-region has been recently associated with the encoding of fine spatial details in a new environment (Kemp & Manahan-Vaughan, 2004 & 2007).

On the other hand, information about the impact of $A_{2A}Rs$ on LTD is sparse, with the existing information about such topic exploring only the dorsal-medial HPC.

In this sense, the hypothesis was born: study the impact of dorsal and ventral hippocampal A_{2A}Rs in fear generalization, a well-defined stress situation.

However, since the existing data about the potential role of $A_{2A}Rs$ on LTD have focused only on dorsal-medial HPC we went to explore the impact of A_2ARs on LTD in the ventral and dorsal HPC, under a naïve situation, before conducting any other experiment (that is before exploring a stress situation).

4.1.1- The blockade of ventral and dorsal hippocampal A_{2A}Rs decreased LTD amplitude under physiological conditions

After optimizing an LTD protocol, and in order to investigate if A_{2A}Rs are active participants in LTD of dorsal and ventral HPC, we took advantage of a selective antagonist of these receptors (SCH 58261).

Our results reveal that the I/O curves are not significantly different between the control and the treated groups (figure 15A) and that SCH 58261 superfusion produced no effect in synaptic transmission (figure 15B).

The present data also show that there are no significant differences in LTD amplitude between the SCH 58261-treated slices and the non-treated slices (Ctrl) (figure 15D). Specifically, in Ctrl slices the amplitude of LTD was of -23.08 \pm 8.26 % (n=5) whereas in SCH 58261-treated slices it was of -17.35 \pm 4.90 % (n=5).

These observations clearly indicate that A_{2A}Rs do not participate in LTD in the vHPC.



Figure 15- Effect of the selective A_{2A}R antagonist SCH 58261 in LTD of ventral hippocampus. A) Input/output (I/O) curves obtained by plotting the slope of fEPSPs in the CA1 area of the ventral hippocampus as a function of the stimulation intensity. I/O curves are similar, before (control, Ctrl) and after the application of SCH 58261 (50 nM, superfused for 20 min). **B)** Effect of SCH 58261 (50 nM) on basal synaptic transmission. Hippocampal slices were exposed to SCH 58261 20 min prior the LTD induction until the end of the recordings. As shown in the bar, no statistical alterations in basal synaptic transmission are observed following SCH 58261 superfusion in the system. **C)** Averaged time course changes of fEPSP slope produced by LTD induction (1500 pulses at 2 Hz repeated three times, with 10-min interval) in hippocampal slices from young adult mice. **D)** LTD amplitude corresponding to the average fEPSP slope 50–60 min after LTP induction is not significantly different in slices acutely treated with SCH 58261 comparing with the control situation. A) Nonlinear fit – Boltzmann sigmoidal curve; B) One sample *t*- test compared with hypothetical value of 0; D) Unpaired Student's *t*-test. All values are mean ± SEM of 3-7 mice per group.

With respect to the dHPC, the I/O curves do not display significant differences between the two groups (figure 16A) and SCH 58261 has no meaningful effect on basal transmission (figure 16B).

Once again, the acute blockade of dorsal hippocampal $A_{2A}Rs$ (8.77 ± 7.34 %, n=6) did not yield any significant alteration in LTD amplitude when compared to Ctrl (-9.30 ± 7.54 % n=6) (figure 16D).

Therefore, A_{2A}Rs also appear do not modulate LTD in the dHPC.



Figure 16- Effect of SCH 58261 on field-potential LTD of dorsal hippocampal slices. A) Averaged input/output (I/O) curves of the CA3–CA1 fEPSP slope from hippocampal slices treated with ACSF or SCH 58261 (50 nM, superfused for 20 min). I/O curves, where the fEPSP slope was plotted versus the stimulus intensity, do not present significant differences. B) Effect of SCH 58261 (50 nM) on basal transmission. No alteration in basal transmission is shown in the bar graph (average of the last 5 min) following SCH 58261 superfusion in the system. **C)** Time course of changes in fEPSP slope after LTD induction. **D)** LTD amplitude from the averaged fEPSP slope 50–60 min after LTD induction, revealed no significant alteration in slices acutely treated with SCH 58261 when compared to the control situation. A) Nonlinear fit – Boltzmann sigmoidal curve; B) One sample *t*- test compared with hypothetical value of 0; D) Unpaired Student's *t*-test. All values are mean ± SEM of 3-10 animals.
4.2- Optimization of time-dependent contextual fear generalization protocol

Recent studies have implicated the generalization of conditioned fear as one of the biggest symptoms of PTSD (Mahan & Ressler, 2012). Posing as a serious burden to daily life, it is urgent to find effective therapies for such a symptom. Therefore, it is of interest to investigate what are the behavioural and neural mechanisms underlying fear generalization.

However, in order to explore the role of $A_{2A}Rs$ in that symptom, we first had to implement a fear generalization protocol in the laboratory.

Thus, since it is well established that fear generalization increases over time and our focus of study is the HPC (a structure essential for spatial and memory recognition), we optimized a protocol for time-dependent contextual fear generalization (HPC-dependent paradigm) (Granger *et al.*, 1996; Zola-Morgan *et al.*, 1996; Wiltgen & Silva, 2007; Cullen *et al.*, 2015).

4.2.1- Memory for contextual cues becomes less specific over time

After some attempts with several approaches, we were finally successful (as evidenced in our results) by implementing an adaptation of the protocol by Cullen *et al.*, 2015.

Here we show, through the acquisition curve (figure 17A), that mice increased their percentage of freezing as the number of shocks increased, beginning with a percentage of freezing of 5.07 \pm 0.85 during habituation and finishing with a percentage of 53.18 \pm 3.23 after the 5th shock. Such result poses as a good indicator of a successful fear acquisition, a supposition that was further confirmed when animals were tested in the training context at a recent time point of 1 day after fear conditioning (Figure 17B, first bar).

As expected, figure 17B shows that 1 day after fear conditioning, mice tested in the novel context ($13.24 \pm 2.67 \%$) froze significantly for less time than animals tested in the context where they have received the footshocks ($49.28 \pm 3.40 \%$) (training context), suggesting that animals express a contextually precise memory at a recent time point following fear training. However, at a remote time point of 14 days after fear conditioning, animals in both the novel context ($41.39 \pm 5.42 \%$) and the training context

(54.41 \pm 8.74 %) froze at equivalent levels, indicating that animals exhibited a contextually imprecise memory and had generalized their fear from the training context to the novel context.

Since many laboratories have reported that fear memories sometimes become stronger over time (Houston *et al.*, 1999; Balogh *et al.*, 2002; Frankland *et al.*, 2004) – in a phenomenon known as fear incubation – it was necessary to clarify whether the observed generalization was actually due to a loss of contextual details or rather due to an increase in fear with the passage of time. Importantly, we demonstrated that contrarily to what happens in the novel context, the fear of the training context was stable over time which confirms that the increase in generalization was due to the loss of contextual details and not due to fear incubation (figure 17B).

Although freezing is often the most quantified behaviour in fear conditioning studies, we also evaluated fear memory through other two parameters (travelled distance and number of tail rattlings) in order to reinforce our results. Thus, although 2 of the 3 parameters were quantified manually by visual observation, by using three parameters we managed to reduce the probability of bias. Not surprisingly, at a recent time point, the travelled distance was significantly higher in the novel context (1.80 ± 0.17 m) comparing to the training context (0.77 ± 0.13 m) (figure 17C). There were no statistical differences between the training (4.17 ± 1.70) and the novel (0.86 ± 0.55) contexts at a recent time point with regard to the number of tail rattlings (figure 17D).

Altogether our results confirm previous suggestions (Perkins & Weyant, 1958; Mcallister & Mcallister, 1963; Richardson *et al.*, 1984; Gisquet-Verrier & Alexinsky, 1986; Zhou & Riccio, 1996; Metzger & Riccio, 2008) that contextual memories become less specific with time, which reveals that the optimization of the protocol for time-dependent contextual fear generalization was accomplished.



Figure 17- Fear memory levels for C57BL/6 mice during recent (1 day post training) and remote (14 days post training) tests. At the recent time point, mice tested in both training (yellow) and novel context (turquoise) exhibit a contextually precise fear memory. However, mice tested in the novel context at a remote time point (blue) generalized fear from the training context (orange) to the novel context. A) Acquisition Curve obtained from mice during the training session in which the percentage of freezing was plotted versus the number of shocks. During the habituation time (1.30 min) mice displayed no considerable percentage of freezing, however their percentage for this parameter increased with higher number of shocks given, suggesting a successful fear acquisition. B) Percentage of freezing percentage significantly higher than the animals tested in the same context 1 day after fear conditioning, indicating that fear generalization increased over time. C) Locomotor activity among the four groups of mice. The results are expressed as travelled distance (m). D) Number of tail rattling. No significant difference is observed among the four groups. *P< 0.05: A) One-way ANOVA followed by Dunnett post hoc test; B, C and D) Two-way ANOVA followed by Newman-Keuls post hoc test. All values are mean ± SEM of 5-7 animals per group.

4.3- Hippocampal mechanisms underlying fear generalization

It has been proposed that impairments in hippocampal-mediated pattern separation (disability of the HPC to discriminate between two similar contexts) may underlie the over-generalization of fear (Kheirbek *et al.*, 2012; Lopresto *et al.*, 2015). Moreover, LTD induction in the CA1 hippocampal sub-region is associated with the encoding of fine spatial details in a new environment (Kemp & Manahan-Vaughan, 2004 & 2007).

Nevertheless, there is a lack of information about the possible hippocampal synaptic plasticity processes that could be involved in fear generalization.

Thus, after performing the behavioural experiments, animals were sacrificed and electrophysiological recordings in the CA3-CA1 pathway of ventral and dorsal hippocampal slices were performed in order to try to understand if LTD impairments could be involved in this model of fear generalization in such regions.

4.3.1- Alterations in ventral hippocampal synaptic plasticity underlie fear generalization

The I/O curve of the remote, novel context group is significantly different from the I/O curves of the other groups (figure 18A). For the same stimulus intensity, slices from the animals that generalized their fear produced lower values of fEPSP slope when compared to the remaining groups.

Our data revealed that in the vHPC animals that generalized their fear (remote, novel context group) exhibited alterations in synaptic plasticity when compared to animals that did not generalize (recent, novel context group) figure 18C). In detail, in the ventral hippocampal slices of the animals tested in the novel context at day 1, the amplitude of LTD was of -38.40 \pm 8.34 % (n=5) while in the remote, novel context group there was an impairment of LTD (10.93 \pm 8.46 %, n=3) in response to an LTD protocol.

Curiously, the remaining groups also displayed robust LTDs: recent, training context group (-24.05 \pm 11.03 %, n=6) and remote, training context group (-26.31 \pm 5.11 %, n=2).

Thus, these results suggest that an impairment of LTD in vHPC could be responsible for the expression of an imprecise fear memory (remote, novel context group) instead of a precise one (recent, training context group; recent, novel context group and remote, training context group). Together, these observations suggest that alterations in synaptic plasticity in vHPC appear to underlie the expression of an imprecise memory pointing towards an implication of this structure in fear generalization.



Figure 18- Impairments in long-term depression (LTD) could underlie fear generalization. A) Input/output curves, presenting fEPSP slope in response to increasing stimulus input, of adult C57BL/6 mice tested at recent (1 day post training) or remote (14 days post training) time points. Statistical differences are observed in the I/O curve of the remote, novel context group when compared to the remaining groups. For the same stimulus intensity, slices from the animals that generalized their fear produced lower values of fEPSP slope. **B)** Averaged time course fEPSP slope compared to baseline from the four distinct groups. FEPSP amplitude was recorded during 60 min after the LTD induction. **C)** LTD amplitude corresponding to the average fEPSP slope 50–60 min after LTP induction. Contrarily to the groups that displayed a contextual precise memory recall, the slices from the animals that generalized their fear were not capable of producing LTD in response to the application of an LTD protocol. *P < 0.05: A) Nonlinear fit – Boltzmann sigmoidal curve; C) Unpaired Student's *t*-test. All values are mean ± SEM of 2-6 mice per group.

4.3.2- Dorsal hippocampus (dHPC) does not appear to be implicated in fear generalization

Conversely, similar results are not observed in dHPC. Our data shows that there is no significant difference in synaptic plasticity (namely LTD) between the animals that express a contextual precise memory and the animals that do not (figure 19C). In accordance, the I/O curves do not display significant differences (figure 19A).

Our data appear to exclude the possibility that alterations in LTD in the dHPC could underlie fear generalization.



Figure 19- In the dorsal hippocampus, alterations in LTD do not appear to underlie fear generalization. A) Input/output (I/O) curves obtained by plotting the slope of fEPSPs in the CA1 area of the dorsal hippocampus as a function of the stimulation intensity. No significant differences are observed in the I/O curves from the four groups. B) Time course of changes in fEPSP slope after LTD induction. C) LTD amplitude corresponding to the average fEPSP slope 50–60 min after LTP induction are not significantly different among the four groups. A) Nonlinear fit – Boltzmann sigmoidal curve; C) Two-way ANOVA. All values are mean ± SEM of 3-6 mice per group.

4.4- Role of ventral hippocampal A_{2A}Rs on long-term depression (LTD) in fear generalization and in the animals that expressed a precise memory

Up to this point, we have shown that: 1) $A_{2A}Rs$ do not seem to modulate LTD in dorsal and ventral HPC, under physiological conditions; 2) alterations in vHPC synaptic plasticity could underlie fear generalization.

Furthermore, there is compelling evidence that the acute blockade of A_{2A}Rs is sufficient to rescue the LTD-to-LTP shift observed in pathological conditions such as Alzheimer's disease, stressing out A_{2A}R as a pathological mediator involved in memory disruption (Ferreira *et al.*, 2018).

Thus, having all this information in mind, we postulated the next question: Could the acute selective blockade of $A_{2A}Rs$ revert the ventral hippocampal synaptic alterations observed in the animals that generalized their fear to values similar to those observed in animals that do not generalize?

Of note, the impact of ventral and dorsal hippocampal A_{2A}Rs in the synaptic plasticity of the remaining groups (recent, training context group; recent, novel context group; remote, training context group) was also evaluated.

4.4.1- The acute blockade of ventral hippocampal A_{2A}Rs rescued the long-term depression (LTD) impairments in animals that generalized their fear

To investigate if A_{2A}Rs are implicated in the LTD impairment observed in mice that generalized their fear, we took again advantage of the selective antagonist of these receptors (SCH 58261). Thus, ventral hippocampal slices from the animals that generalized their fear were superfused with the SCH 58261 (50 nM) and the LTD amplitude was compared to the respective control (remote, novel context group).

Regarding the I/O curves, statistically differences were observed between the SCH 58261 condition and the remote, novel context group (figure 20A). Indeed, the inputoutput function of evoked fEPSPs is significantly elevated in the tested condition when compared to the control situation. In agreement, the basal synaptic transmission was also statistically altered after SCH 58261 exposure ($35.20 \pm 9.05 \%$) (figure 20B).

When using an unpaired Student's *t*-test no statistical differences were observed between the tested condition and the respective control condition ($10.93 \pm 8.46 \%$, n=3

vs. -21.82 \pm 14.28 %, n=4, respectively) (figure 20E). However, when we checked the results in more detail and paired them we observed that SCH 58261 reverted the impairments of LTD (figure 20D).

Hence, we observed that the acute blockade of $A_{2A}Rs$ rescued the synaptic plasticity deficits observed in the animals that generalized their fear, allowing the occurrence of LTD and, consequently, normalizing the values back to the ones seen in the animals that did not generalize.

These results further reinforce the therapeutic interest of this molecular target in multiple pathologies associated with memory deficits.



Figure 20- The acute blockade of $A_{2A}Rs$ is sufficient to prevent the ventral hippocampal plasticity impairments observed in the group of mice that generalized their fear. A) Stimulus-response curves presenting fEPSP slope in response to increasing stimulus. The acute treatment with SCH 58261 rescued the stimulus-response function back to the standards observed in the animals that did not generalize their fear. B) Effect of SCH 58261 (50 nM) on basal synaptic transmission of the remote, novel context group. As shown in the bar, statistical alterations in basal synaptic transmission are observed following SCH 58261 superfusion in the system (average of the last 5 min). C) Averaged time course changes of fEPSP slope produced by LTD induction (1500 pulses at 2 Hz repeated three times with 10-min interval) in ventral hippocampal slices, recorded for 60 min. D and E) LTD amplitude corresponding to the average fEPSP slope 50–60 min after LTP induction. E) In a paired comparison of the results, the acute blockade of $A_{2A}Rs$ is sufficient to rescue the LTD deficits observed in the animals that generalized their fear. *P < 0.05. A) Nonlinear fit – Boltzmann sigmoidal curve; B) One sample *t*- test compared with hypothetical value of 0; D) Unpaired Student's *t*-test; E) Paired Student's *t*-test. All values are mean ± SEM of 3-5 animals per group.

4.4.2- The acute blockade of ventral hippocampal A_{2A}Rs does not appear to have any impact in the synaptic plasticity of the animals that expressed a precise memory

The impact of the acute blockade of ventral $A_{2A}Rs$ was also evaluated in the remaining groups in order to evaluate if the role of $A_{2A}Rs$ on LTD is only manifested when there is a synaptic dysfunction.

No statistical differences are observed between the I/O curves of the recent, training context group and the recent, novel context group when compared to the respective drug tested condition (SCH 58261 superfusion) (figure 21, A and E). However, the basal transmission is statistically altered in those two groups following SCH 58261 exposure - recent, training context group: $30.22 \pm 7.54 \%$, n=4; recent, novel context group: $18.73 \pm 6.28 \%$, n=5 (figure 21, B and F).

Regarding LTDs, contrarily to what was observed in the group that generalized fear, no significant alteration in synaptic plasticity was visualized in the groups tested at a recent time point of 1 day after fear conditioning, following the acute blockade of ventral hippocampal A_{2A}Rs (figure 21, D and H). In detail, in the recent, training context group (-24.05 ± 11.03 %, n=6) SCH 58261 superfusion produced an LTD amplitude of - 29.91 ± 6.77 % (n=5), while in the recent, novel context group (-38.40 ± 8.34 %, n=5) the same treatment induced an LTD value of -22.85 ± 30.54 % (n=3).



Figure 21- Effect of the selective A_{2A}R antagonist SCH 58261 in ventral hippocampal slices from the animals tested at a recent time point of 1 day following fear conditioning. A-D) Recent, training context group; E-H) Recent, novel context group. A and E) Input–output (I/O) function measured at CA3-CA1 pathway in ventral hippocampal slices from the animals tested on day after fear conditioning. No statistical difference is observed among the I/O curves

obtained after and before SCH 58261 superfusion (50 nM), in the recent, training context group. However, significant alterations are visualized between the I/O curves of the control (Ctrl) condition and the tested condition, in the recent, novel context group. **B and F)** Effect of SCH 58261 (50 nM) on basal transmission. Alterations in basal transmission are shown in the bar graph (average of the last 5 min) in the two groups, following SCH 58261 superfusion in the system. **C and G)** Time course showing the effects of SCH 58261 on fEPSP slope in acute slices of mice tested at a recent time point. fEPSP slopes were normalized in each experiment using the averaged slope value during the baseline (-10 to 0 min). **D and H)** LTD amplitude corresponding to the average fEPSP slope 50–60 min after LTP induction, is not significant different among the slices treated with SCH 58261 and the slices treated with ACSF, in both groups. *P < 0.05. A and E) Nonlinear fit – Boltzmann sigmoidal curve; B and F) One sample *t*- test compared with hypothetical value of 0; D and H) Unpaired Student's *t*-test. All values are mean ± SEM of 3-6 animals per group.

In the remote time point, regarding the I/O curves, statistical differences are observed between SCH 58261 condition and the remote, novel context group (figure 22A). Likewise, the acute blockade of $A_{2A}Rs$ yielded significant alterations in basal transmission (40.50 ± 18.94%, n=3) (figure 22B).

In the remote, training context group no statistical analysis was performed to compare the LTD amplitude of the tested condition (A_{2A}Rs blockade) with the control since the number of experiments is low (figure 22D).



Figure 22- Effect of SCH 58261 on LTD of remote, training context group. A) Input/output (I/O) curves obtained by plotting the slope of fEPSPs in the CA1 area of the ventral hippocampus as a function of the stimulation intensity. Significant differences are observed in the I/O curves obtained after and before SCH 58261 superfusion of ventral

slices. **B)** Effect of SCH 58261 (50 μ M) on basal synaptic transmission. Hippocampal slices were exposed to SCH 58261 20 min prior the LTD induction until the end of the recordings. Alterations in basal synaptic transmission following SCH 58261 exposure are shown in the bar graph (average of the last 5 min). **C)** Time course of changes in fEPSP slope after LTD induction. fEPSP slopes were normalized in each experiment using the averaged slope value during the baseline (-10 to 0 min). **D)** The SCH 58261 superfusion did not produce any change in the LTD amplitude of the remote, training context group. LTD amplitude corresponds to the average fEPSP slope 50–60 min after LTP induction. *P < 0.05. A) Nonlinear fit – Boltzmann sigmoidal curve; B) One sample *t*- test compared with hypothetical value of 0; D) Unpaired Student's *t*-test. All values are mean ± SEM of 2-3 animals per group.

4.5- Role of dorsal hippocampal A_{2A}Rs on long-term depression (LTD) in the animals that expressed an imprecise or precise Memory

For the same reason enunciated in the 4.4.2 section, we also explored the impact of dorsal $A_{2A}Rs$ on LTD of the different groups, although no statistical differences were found between them.

4.5.1- The acute blockade of dorsal hippocampal A_{2A}Rs does not appear to have any impact in the synaptic plasticity of the animals tested at a recent or remote time point

The I/O curves are not significant different between the tested condition (SCH 58261) and the respective control (recent, training context group and recent, novel context group) (figure 23, A and E). The SCH 58261 exposure statistically increased the basal synaptic transmission of both groups - recent, training context group: 21.02 ± 7.39 % (n=6) and recent, novel context group: 30.09 ± 6.24 % (n=6) (figure 23, B and F).

Similarly to what happened in the vHPC, the acute blockade of dorsal hippocampal A_{2A}Rs did not yield any statistical alteration in synaptic plasticity of the groups tested at a recent time point of 1 day following fear conditioning (figure 23, D and H). In detail, in the recent, training context group (-5.27 \pm 18.32 %, n=6) the superfusion of SCH 58261 produced an LTD amplitude of -20.26 \pm 5.42 % (n=6) while in the recent, novel context group (-14.99 \pm 4.65 %, n=5) the same treatment induced an LTD amplitude of -14.85 \pm 17.15 % (n=5).



Figure 23- Effect of the acute blockade of dorsal hippocampal A_{2A}Rs on synaptic plasticity of mice tested at a recent time point of 1 day after fear conditioning. A-D) Recent, training context group; E-H) Recent, novel context group. A and E) Averaged input/output (I/O) curves of the CA3–CA1 fEPSP slope from hippocampal slices treated with ACSF or

SCH 58261 (50 nM, superfused for 20 min). No statistical difference is observed among the I/O curves obtained after and before SCH 58261 superfusion (50 nM), in the animals tested at a recent time point. **B and F)** Effect of SCH 58261 (50 nM) on basal transmission. Hippocampal slices were exposed to SCH 58261 during the time indicated by the yellow or turquoise line until the end of the recordings. Significant alteration in basal transmission are shown in the bar graph (average of the last 5 min) in the two groups, following SCH 58261 superfusion in the system. **C and G)** Time course showing the effects of SCH 58261 on fEPSP slope in acute slices of mice tested at a recent time point. **D and H)** LTD amplitude, corresponding to the average fEPSP slope 50–60 min after LTP induction, is not significantly different among the slices treated with SCH 58261 and the slices treated with ACSF, in both groups. A and E) Nonlinear fit – Boltzmann sigmoidal curve; B and F) One sample *t*- test compared with hypothetical value of 0; D and H) Unpaired Student's *t*-test. All values are mean ± SEM of 3-6 animals per group. All values are mean ± SEM of 5-6 animals per group.

In accordance, no significant alterations in synaptic plasticity were observed in the groups tested in the training or novel contexts at a remote time point of 14 days following fear conditioning, after the acute blockade of A_{2A}Rs (figure 24, D and H). In detail, in the remote, training context group (-27.79 \pm 30.81 %, n=3) the SCH 58261 superfusion produced an LTD amplitude of -2.09 \pm 9.28 % (n=4) while in the recent, novel context group (-7.30 \pm 6.86 %, n=6) the same treatment induced an LTD value of -24.68 \pm 15.18 % (n=6).

Statistical differences were not observed between the I/O curves of the recent, training context group and the respective tested condition (figure 24A). In contrast, the input-output function of the remote, novel context group is significantly different from the respective tested condition (figure 24E).

Once again, the acute blockade of $A_{2A}Rs$ yielded statistical alterations in basal synaptic transmission – remote, training context group: 13.12 ± 4.73 % (n=4); remote, novel context group: 28.11 ± 12.28 % (n=6) (figure 24, B and F).



Figure 24- Effect of the selective $A_{2A}R$ antagonist SCH 58261 in dorsal hippocampal slices from the animals tested at a remote time point of 14 day following fear conditioning. A-D) Remote, training context group; E-H) Remote, novel context group. A and E) Input–output (I/O) function measured at CA3-CA1 pathway in dorsal hippocampal slices

from the animals tested on 14 after fear conditioning. No statistical difference was observed among the I/O curves obtained after and before SCH 58261 superfusion (50 nM), in the remote, training context group. Nevertheless, significant alterations are visible between the I/O curves of the control (Ctrl) condition and the tested condition, in the remote, novel context group. **B and F)** Effect of SCH 58261 (50 nM) on basal transmission. Hippocampal slices were exposed to SCH 58261 20 min prior the LTD induction until the end of the recordings. Alterations in basal synaptic transmission following SCH 58261 superfusion are shown in the bar graph (average of the last 5 min). **C and G)** Averaged time course changes of fEPSP slope produced by LTD induction in dorsal hippocampal slices from young adult mice. **D and H)** LTD amplitude corresponding to the average fEPSP slope 50–60 min after LTP induction. The acute blockade of A_{2A}R did not yield any significant alteration in synaptic plasticity of mice tested at a remote time point. *P < 0.05. A and E) Nonlinear fit – Boltzmann sigmoidal curve; B and F) One sample *t*- test compared with hypothetical value of 0; D and H) Unpaired Student's *t*-test. All values are mean ± SEM of 3-6 animals per group.

4.6- Potential biomarkers of fear generalization

The research of potential biomarkers is essential to aid in the prevention, diagnosis and adequate treatment selection of many disorders. However, despite many efforts, no putative biomarker for PTSD has been uncovered yet.

Thus, we also performed immunohistochemical assays using the transverse hippocampal slices that were not used for electrophysiological recordings in order to look for potential biomarkers of fear generalization, namely, gephyrin and D₂Rs.

However, it is important to mention that this study is exploratory, no quantification of the results was performed and only the most obvious visible differences were mentioned.

4.6.1- Alterations in D₂Rs immunoreactivity do not seem underlie fear generalization in ventral and dorsal hippocampus (HPC)

Regarding vHPC, in the remote time point it was observed an increased in the D_2R immunoreactivity in the training context when compared with the novel context (figure 25). However, no visual differences are found between the animals that generalized their fear (remote, novel context group) and the animals that did not in any of hippocampal sub-region (recent, novel context group).



Figure 25- Representative photomicrographs of D₂R immunohistochemistry in the different hippocampal subdivisions (CA1, CA3 and DG) from ventral hippocampal slices (50 μ m-thick) from the different groups: recent, training context group (n=4), recent, novel context group (n= 3), remote, training context group (n=5) and remote, novel context group (n= 6). Scale bar of 100 μ m for all panels. All images were obtained using a fluorescent microscope, with an objective of 20x.

In the dorsal hippocampal, no alterations are visualized between the four groups in the CA3, CA1 and DG hippocampal subregions (figure 26).



Figure 26- Representative photomicrographs of D_2R immunohistochemistry in the different hippocampal subdivisions (CA1, CA3 and DG) from dorsal hippocampal slices (50 µm-thick) from the different groups: recent, training context group (n=4), recent, novel context group (n= 3), remote, training context group (n=5) and remote, novel context group (n= 6). Scale bar of 100 µm for all panels. All images were obtained using a fluorescent microscope, with an objective of 20x.

4.6.2- Alterations in gephyrin immunoreactivity appear underlie fear generalization in ventral but not in dorsal hippocampus (dHPC)

In the CA3 and CA1 sub-regions of the vHPC, it appears to be a lack of gephyrin staining in the animals that generalized their fear when compared to the animals that expressed a precise memory (figure 27).



Figure 27- Representative photomicrographs of gephyrin immunohistochemistry in the different hippocampal subdivisions (CA1, CA3 and DG) from ventral hippocampal slices (50 μ m-thick) from the different groups: recent, training context group (n=4), recent, novel context group (n= 3), remote, training context group (n=5) and remote, novel context group (n= 6). Scale bar of 100 μ m for all panels. All images were obtained using a fluorescent microscope, with an objective of 20x.

In addition, in the dHPC, in the remote, training context group there is an increase in the gephyrin immunoreactivity when compared to the remaining groups in the CA3 sub-region (figure 28). In the CA1 sub-region it seems to be a lack of staining in all groups.



Figure 28- Representative photomicrographs of gephyrin immunohistochemistry in the different hippocampal subdivisions (CA1, CA3 and DG) from dorsal hippocampal slices (50 μ m-thick) from the different groups: recent, training context group (n=4); recent, novel context group (n= 3); remote, training context group (n=5) and remote, novel context group (n= 6). Scale bar of 100 μ m for all panels. All images were obtained using a fluorescent microscope, with an objective of 20x.



Discussion

Post-traumatic and stress disorder (PTSD) is a disease that occurs in 5 to 10% of the population, ranking as the fourth most common psychiatric disorder in the world. Recent studies have implicated generalization of conditioned fear as one of the most robust conditioning correlates of PTSD, being urgent to find effective therapies for such a symptom (Mahan & Ressler, 2012; Lopresto *et al.*, 2015).

Additionally, it is already known from previous findings that in hippocampal circuits A_{2A}Rs are selectively engaged to control synaptic plasticity, in particular, LTP (D'Alcantara *et al.*, 2001; Rebola *et al.*, 2008; Fontinha *et al.*, 2009; Costenla *et al.*, 2011). For instance, in animal models of several pathologies, there is a clear correlation of A_{2A}R upregulation with abnormal synaptic plasticity and, consequently, cognitive deficits, as seen in acute or chronic stress (Batalha *et al.*, 2013; Kaster *et al.*, 2015) and it has been observed that A_{2A}R genetic deletion rescues such stress-related synaptic dysfunction (Kaster *et al.*, 2015). Moreover, recent findings have suggested a therapeutic interest in A_{2A}Rs to manage fear related pathologies (Wei *et al.*, 2014; Simões *et al.*, 2016), with the focal deletion of hippocampal A_{2A}Rs by AAV5-Cre injection selectively attenuating context (but not tone) fear conditioning (Wei *et al.*, 2014).

Furthermore, there are also robust evidences that an altered hippocampal LTD is tightly related to memory performance (Ge *et al.*, 2010; Van der Jeugd *et al.*, 2011; Dong *et al.*, 2013), as shown in animal models of Alzheimer's disease (Van der Jeugd *et al.*, 2011; Laurent *et al.*, 2016) and stress (Wong *et al.*, 2007; Maggio & Segal, 2009).

The present study provides the first evidence of an altered synaptic plasticity (namely LTD) in the vHPC of animals that generalized their fear and suggests a possible involvement of $A_{2A}Rs$ in the deficits observed in LTD.

5.1. Role of ventral and dorsal hippocampal A₂ARs on long- term depression (LTD) in naïve C57BL/6 mice

Perhaps due to the inherent difficulty of performing electrophysiological recordings in the two hippocampal poles, existing data exploring the role of A_{2A}Rs on LTD have only focused in the dorsal-medial HPC, remaining unknown any potential involvement of A_{2A}Rs on LTD in ventral and dorsal HPC, under physiological conditions. Thus, the lack of information about such topic led to the need to first investigate the impact of A_{2A}Rs on LTD in such regions under a naïve situation, before exploring a stress condition. In this sense, taking advantage of the selective A_{2A}Rs antagonist (SCH 58261) we explored, for the first time to our knowledge, such a gap in information.

Based on our first results, the acute blockade of dorsal and ventral hippocampal A_{2A}Rs was not able to yield any alteration in LTD amplitude, indicating that ventral and dorsal A_{2A}Rs do not have any influence upon LTD phenomena, under physiological conditions. Such data are in agreement with the results collected in the dorsal-medial HPC in which recent observations have demonstrated that, under physiological conditions, neither the blockade of A_{2A}Rs, nor the A_{2A}Rs knockout *per se* impact LTD amplitude (Laurent *et al.*, 2016; Rodrigues *et al.*, 2014; Ferreira *et al.*, 2018).

Also, as expected the acute blockade of A_{2A}Rs by SCH 58261 did not alter basal synaptic transmission as well as the input-output function, results that are in line with the previous findings that A_{2A}Rs are rather discrete under basal transmission (Lupica *et al.*, 1990; Cunha *et al.*, 1997; Rebola *et al.*, 2008; Costenla *et al.*, 2011).

5.2. Fear generalization: hippocampal synaptic plasticity mechanisms and role of A_{2A}Rs

Later, after exploring the role of $A_{2A}Rs$ on ventral and dorsal LTD under physiological conditions, we moved on to a time-dependent contextual fear generalization model.

Thus, either 1 or 14 days after fear conditioning, animals were tested in the training or novel contexts in order to evaluate fear memory. Although freezing is often the most common behaviour to be quantified in fear conditioning studies, we recorded other two parameters that are thought to be related with fear behaviours: travelled distance and number of tail rattlings. Together, the percentage of freezing and travelled distance reveal that, by using C57BL/6 mice and context fear conditioning, we were able to replicate the gradual increase in fear generalization that occurs over time. The fact that non-significant alterations were observed in the number of tail rattlings may indicate that this is not a good parameter to test fear memory. As an alternative, the evaluation of the relative duration of tail rattlings could be a more promising approach (Fitch *et al.*, 2002).

In brief, the current results are in agreement with previous findings (Richardson *et al.*, 1984; Zhou & Riccio, 1996; Cullen *et al.*, 2015) demonstrating that a period of 14 days after fear conditioning is sufficient for fear generalization to occur, albeit Wiltgen and Silva's observation (2007) that at this time point mice are still able to discriminate the training and the novel contexts, being necessary to use a later time point (28-36 days). It is then important to point out that the fear acquisition protocol used by Wiltgen and Silva (2007) was weaker (mice only received 1 footshock), an observation that could justify their need to use a longer time window, since it is known that the intensity of the adverse stimuli seems to impact the breadth of generalization (Baldi *et al.*, 2004; Ghosh & Chattarji, 2014).

Thus far, most of the research in this field has implicated deficits in HPC-mediated pattern separation as a putative mechanism underlying contextual fear generalization (reviewed in Kheirbek *et al.*, 2012), however nothing is known about the synaptic hippocampal plasticity processes that could be involved in contextual fear generalization. Moreover, it has been suggested that the induction of LTD in the CA1 hippocampal sub-region may play an essential role in detection of novelty, since several studies have reported that hippocampal LTD is facilitated by novelty exposure (Manahan-Vaughan & Beaunewell, 1999; Kemp & Manahan-Vaughan, 2004). Thus, we performed extracellular recordings on the CA3-CA1 hippocampal pathway in order to try to correlate the behaviour results with plasticity events, namely, LTD, in the ventral and dorsal HPC.

Remarkably, our data suggests an implication of the vHPC in generalized contextual fear memory, manifested by a disability of this region to produce LTD. With the aforementioned LTD role in mind and the knowledge that this type of synaptic plasticity specifically serves to encode fine spatial details in a new environment (Kemp & Manahan-Vaughan, 2004, 2007 & 2008) it is not surprising that animals that generalized their fear were not capable to produce LTD. In other words, it is possible that the animals tested in the novel context 14 days after fear conditioning were not capable to discriminate the novel context of the training context since they were not able to detect the spatial details of the new environment due to impairments in LTD.

On the other hand, our results did not associate dHPC as a possible structure implicated in fear generalization, since no significant alterations in LTD amplitude were noticeable between the animals that presented a precise memory and the ones that did not. Such collected data is in agreement with a recent publication showing that in C57BL/6 mice the activity of the CA1 region of vHPC is required for the expression of a contextual generalized fear memory (Cullen *et al.*, 2015). Furthermore, recently Nguyen and colleagues (2018) have presented evidence for an effect of early life maternal care on ventral hippocampal synaptic function and plasticity (namely LTP) of Long-Evans rat dams, which in turns influenced tone-generalization of conditioned fear, thus suggesting a role of ventral hippocampal synaptic plasticity in the specification/generalization of fear memories. Finally, another group has shown that the bilateral injection of a histone deacetylase (HDAC) inhibitor in the vHPC of C57BL/6 mice, after context pre-exposure, elicited predator odour fear generalization to a neutral context (Yuan *et al.*, 2015).

It has been proposed that the dHPC is more associated with spatial recognition of certain aspects of the context such as objects and cues, while the ventral region appears to be crucial for the formation of the context as a whole and, consequently, for the discrimination of similar places, through its capacity for assembling the contextual information collected by the dHPC (Maurer *et al.*, 2005; Kjelstrup *et al.*, 2008; Royer *et al.*, 2010; Komorowski *et al.*, 2013; Keinath *et al.*, 2014). These different functions of the dorsal and ventral HPC in the spatial information processing suggest that the dorsal region may be important for minimizing memory interference and generalization, by coding specific aspects of the context. Conversely, the vHPC may be more vulnerable to contextual generalization since there is a high probability for errors during the assembly of the contextual cues (Komorowski *et al.*, 2013; Keinath *et al.*, 2013; Keinath *et al.*, 2014), thus supporting our results which indicate that contrarily to the dorsal hippocampal pole, the vHPC does play a role in contextual generalization.

Moreover, there are indications that the vHPC region must directly or indirectly convey spatial information by controlling the transfer of information between the dHPC and the PFC (a structure that together with the HPC is essential for episodic memory

and memory retrieval) (O'Neill *et al.*, 2013; Keinath *et al.*, 2014). This is based on the fact that the vHPC is the only hippocampal area that directly projects to the mPFC (Jay & Witter, 1991; Hoover & Vertes, 2007). Thus, since PFC-hippocampal interactions have been suggested to be important to distinguish a context during memory retrieval (Place *et al.*, 2016), it is likely that alterations in vHPC synaptic plasticity could compromise such communication and, consequently, contribute to fear generalization, thus placing the vHPC in a key position to modulate contextual learning. Finally, as it is known, the modulation of fear expression is achieved by the amygdala, a structure also involved in fear generalization according to Shaban, *et al.*, 2006; Ghosh and Chattarji, 2014. With this in mind, and again due to the vHPC being the only area of the HPC that projects to the amygdala (Pitkänen *et al.*, 2000), this interaction between spatial information and fear expression significantly reinforces the vHPC role on fear generalization.

Animals that generalized their fear also displayed a reduced input-output curve in the vHPC when compared to animals that expressed a precise memory, thus suggesting that alteration in the basal synaptic transmission could indirectly influence the alteration in synaptic plasticity observed. Curiously, in the dHPC similar to what happens with synaptic plasticity, no significant difference is visualized between the animals that displayed a precise memory and the animals that did not.

Remarkably, a gain-of-function of A_{2A}Rs to modulate LTD under pathological conditions has been suggested. For instance, it was shown that the deletion or the selective blockade of A_{2A}Rs rescued the deficits in LTD observed in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease (Laurent *et al.*, 2016) and, more recently, Ferreira and colleagues (2018) have demonstrated that the selective blockade of A_{2A}Rs completely rescued the LTD-to-LTP shift observed in Tg(CaMKII-hA_{2A}R) animals (a model selectively overexpressing those receptors in neurons) and in a APP/PS1 mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Therefore, we took advantage of a selective A_{2A}R antagonist (SCH 58261) to examine if such blockade could restore the LTD deficits observed in ventral slices from the animals that generalized their fear. Indeed, our findings showed that the acute blockade of A_{2A}Rs repaired the LTD amplitude back to the LTD characteristic of the mice that expressed a precise memory, thus emphasizing A_{2A}Rs as the key mediators involved the LTD impairments observed in the animals that generalized their fear.

A_{2A}R are pleiotropic receptors activating multiple transducing pathways depending on their density and the biological system (reviewed in Cunha, 2016), with several articles suggesting that the gain-of-function of A_{2A}Rs observed in many pathological conditions is a consequence of an A_{2A}Rs upsurge or a consequence of an increase in the adenosine levels. Thus, we could speculate that this gain-of-function of A_{2A}Rs to modulate LTD observed in our results could be the result of an over-expression of A_{2A}Rs or an increase in the particular source of adenosine (that ultimately leads to an overactivation of $A_{2A}Rs$) in the animals that generalized their fear. In fact, it was shown that the upregulation of $A_{2A}Rs$ driven by the CaMKII promoter in rat forebrain neurons-is sufficient to mimic ageing-like memory impairments and to reveal an LTD-to-LTP shift, in the HPC (Ferreira et al., 2018), thus indicating that something similar may be happening in the animals that present a generalized fear memory.

It is well established that the A_{2A}R activation directly increases Ca²⁺ intracellular levels in a NMDAR-dependent manner due to the enhancement of glutamate release (if they are presynaptic located) or through the improvement of NMDAR conductance (if they are postsynaptic). Thus, it is possible that the gain-of-function of A_{2A}Rs in the modulation of LTD could be the result of a greater NMDAR recruitment/NMDAR overactivation that ultimately leads to a larger calcium influx and, consequently, to the abrogation of LTD. Our idea is supported by previous findings collected by Ferreira and colleagues (2018) that hinted an A_{2A}R-NMDAR interaction as the key mediator responsible for the LTD-to-LTP shift observed in the Tg(CaMKII- hA2AR) animals. Therefore, since the protocol used by us to induce LTD is an adaptation of the protocol used by them there is a high probability of our LTD be also NMDA-dependent.

Furthermore, it has been provided compelling evidence of an $A_{2A}R$ -mGluR5 synergistic interaction in the modulation of NMDAR-mediated effects (Tebano *et al.*, 2005; Sarantis *et al.*, 2015; Kouvaros & Papatheodoropoulos, 2016), so maybe the potential effect of $A_{2A}R$ on NMDAR-mediated responses could require the mGluR5 involvement.

It is important to mention that we are aware that such hypothesis are only assumptions that require further development, so as a future perspective we plan to dissect the exact mechanism of action by which $A_{2A}Rs$ compromise the LTD phenomena in animals that generalized their fear, by making use of a NMDAR or mGluR5 antagonist.

The acute treatment with SCH 58261 rescued the stimulus-response function in animals that manifested a generalized fear memory, restoring it back to the profile observed in animals that expressed a precise memory (figure 20), suggesting that $A_{2A}Rs$ are implicated in I/O curve modifications. The increase in basal synaptic transmission after the superfusion of SCH 58261 confirmed such an assumption, indicating that the alterations in the I/O curve are a reflection of a decrease of basal synaptic transmission under the control of $A_{2A}Rs$.

Since A_{2A}Rs are rather discrete under basal transmission (Lupica et al., 1990; Cunha et al., 1997; Rebola et al., 2008; Costenla et al., 2011) it was not expected that the acute blockade of A_{2A}Rs yielded any alteration in this type of communication. However, even though it is often found in the literature that A_{2A}Rs do not participate in basal synaptic transmission, both our experiment and the one conducted by Ferreira and colleagues (2018) suggest some alterations at the basal transmission level after the

acute blockade of SCH 58261. Although our experiment indicates an increase in basal transmission, surprisingly, Ferreira and colleagues (2018) report a reverse observation - a decrease in fEPSPs of basal transmission. A result like this decrease is more expected, since it can be easily explained by over-recruitment of NMDARs in response to an overexpression of A_{2A} Rs, resulting in NMDARs becoming direct contributors of excitatory synaptic transmission, due to a close management from A_{2A}Rs. Moreover, such a result is also supported by the fact that in the HPC, associated to the A_{2A}R overexpression, there is a loss of the A_{2A}R-A₁R cross-talk upon ageing resulting in a facilitation of basal transmission (Lopes et al., 1999). Taking all these evidences into account, our results may appear a little bit puzzling and unexpected. Nevertheless, it should be considered that the adenosine system plays a crucial role in modulating the synaptic transmission and that signal transduction pathway(s) of a specific receptor are largely dependent on the environment (in insult, for instance, A_{2A}Rs can recruit alternative signalling pathways instead of the canonical pathway (Canas et al., 2009)). Therefore, there is a possibility that, in animals that generalize their fear, A_{2A}Rs act on one of those pathways, diminishing the basal synaptic transmission in order to try to compensate possible deficits of the GABAergic system (figure 27).

In conclusion, we postulate that, contrarily to Ferreira and colleagues (2018), the gain-of-function of A_{2A}Rs to control basal synaptic transmission is different from the one observed upon LTD induction. Although less likely, it is important to mention that the use of different animal models could also explain these opposite results, since Ferreira and Colleagues (2018) have used rats for this particular trial, while our experiments were all performed in C57BL/6 mice.

In the remaining groups, either in the dorsal or ventral HPC, the acute blockade of A_{2A}Rs did not entice any alteration in LTD amplitude. This indicates that the role of A_{2A}Rs on LTD is only manifested when there is a synaptic dysfunction, thus stressing out A_{2A}Rs as a pathological mediator involved in such LTD impairments. In other words, A_{2A}R appear to shift the adenosine neuromodulation towards a synaptic pathology manifested through an LTD impairment that, ultimately, could result in fear generalization. Regarding the effect of SCH 58261 on the basal synaptic transmission and of the remaining groups, the result observed was similar to the one observed in ventral slices from the animals that generalized their fear, thus indicating that the gain-of-function of A_{2A}Rs to control basal transmission is transversal to all groups.

5.3. Possible biomarkers for fear generalization

In this work, all experiments were performed to try to gather as much information as possible, so we also performed immunohistochemical assays using the transverse hippocampal slices that were not used for electrophysiological recordings in order to look for potential biomarkers of fear generalization, namely, gephyrin and D₂Rs.

Previous pharmacological and genetic studies have suggested a role of DA in the establishment of aversive memory traces and in the modulation of threat response generalization (Fadok et al., 2010; Zweifel et al., 2011). Furthermore, a recent study has shown that the blockade of D₂R in the amygdala induces generalized threat responses (De Bundel et al., 2016). However, nothing was done in terms of D₂R immunoreactivity and fear generalization. In our study differences in D_2R immunoreactivity were not detected in dorsal and ventral HPC, between the animals that generalized their fear and the ones that expressed a precise memory. Many hypotheses could explain our results. For instance, it is possible that fear generalization could involve alterations in DA concentration rather than alterations in the density of D₂Rs. Moreover, Bundel and colleagues (2016) performed their experiments in the amygdala so it would be interesting to investigate other brain regions thought to be involved in fear generalization. On the other hand, in our immunohistochemistry study, a step for cell permeabilization was performed, so it is likely that possible alterations in the D₂R immunoreactivity in the plasma membrane could be camouflaged by opposite differences in D₂R cellular pool. Thus, it would be interesting to perform another immunohistochemical study that does not comprise a cellular permeabilization step in order to clarify such doubts. Finally, a recent article demonstrated that the D1/5 receptor agonism during novel environmental exploration promotes LTD in the CA1 region (Lemon & Manahan- Vaughan, 2012), so it would be interesting to verify if any alteration in density of D1/5 receptors in vHPC could be found in animals that generalized their fear.

Regarding gephyrin immunoreactivity, alterations between the animals that generalized their fear and the animals that expressed a precise memory were visualized in CA1 and CA3 ventral hippocampal sub-regions, suggesting that gephyrin could be a promising synaptic biomarker for fear generalization in the vHPC. Furthermore, since gephyrin is a scaffold protein that anchors GABA_ARs, such results hint that alterations in the GABAergic system could underlie fear generalization. Indeed, such results are in line with previous findings establishing a correlation between alteration in the GABAergic signalling and fear generalization, however these studies are focused in the amygdala (Shaban *et al.*, 2006; Lange *et al.*, 2014; Bender *et al.*, 2018).

Pavlov and colleagues (2004) have shown that the activation of GABA_ARs promotes induction of NMDAR-dependent LTD of glutamatergic synapses in the newborn rat hippocampal area CA1, while its inhibition affected LTD induction. Thus, our gephyrin results obtained in the vHPC from animals that generalized their fear appear to closely match to the respective electrophysiological results obtained in the vHPC in the same animals, since in the animals where we observed an impairment of LTD we then observed a decrease in gephyrin immunoreactivity. It is important to keep in mind that our imnunohistochemical results are from a preliminary experiment in which we mentioned only the most obvious visible differences since the existence of artefacts in the images have compromised its quantification. So as future perspective we plan on continuing this study in order to validate our results.

In summary, our data suggests an implication of the vHPC in generalized contextual fear memory (manifested by a disability of this structure to produce LTD) while it did not reveal the dHPC as a possible structure implicated in fear generalization. Furthermore, we have shown that ventral and dorsal A_{2A}Rs have no effect on the LTD amplitude under control situations, however a gain-of-function of A_{2A}Rs to modulate LTD in such regions is revealed under pathological conditions, namely, in fear generalization. Thus, our results show that the acute blockade of A_{2A}Rs was able to rescue the LTD synaptic impairments observed in ventral slices from the animals that generalized their fear, indicating that A_{2A}Rs are responsible for shifting the adenosine neuromodulation towards a pathology-related status, manifested by LTD deficits, that ultimately could be the cause of fear generalization. Moreover, our results appear to suggest that alterations in the GABAergic system in vHPC could be related with fear generalization since the animals that generalized their fear seem to have a decrease in gephyrin immunoreactivity.

In conclusion, together our data strongly propose a therapeutic interest of using antagonists of A_{2A}Rs against fear generalization and suggest that gephyrin could be a promising synaptic biomarker for fear generalization in vHPC.



Conclusions
6.1- Highlights

- \Rightarrow Ventral and dorsal A_{2A}Rs have no impact on LTD under physiological conditions;
- \Rightarrow Alterations in LTD in ventral but not in dorsal HPC appear to underlie fear generalization;
- \Rightarrow A gain-of-function of ventral A_{2A}Rs to modulate LTD is revealed in fear generalization, thus stressing out A_{2A}Rs as a pathological mediator involved in the LTD impairments observed in the vHPC;
- ⇒ Gephyrin appears to be a potential synaptic biomarker of fear generalization in the vHPC, since a decrease in gephyrin immunoreactivity in this region is observed in animals that generalized their fear.

	vHPC	
	Ctrl	SCH 58261
Recent, training context	-24.05 ± 11.03 %	-29.91 ± 6.77
Recent, novel context	-38.40 ± 8.34 %	-22.85 ± 30.54
Remote, training context	-26.31 ± 5.11 %	-18.65 ± 24.56
Remote, novel context	3.61 ± 15.73 [#]	-26.17 ± 19.23 [#]

Table 6- Summary of the electrophysiological results from the vHPC.

[#]values from paired results.

 Table 7 Summary of the electrophysiological results from the dHPC.

	dHPC	
	Ctrl	SCH 58261
Recent, training context	-5.27 ± 18.32 %	-20.26 ± 5.42 %
Recent, novel context	-14.99 ± 4.65 %	-14.85 ± 17.15 %
Remote, training context	-27.79 ± 30.81 %	-2.09 ± 9.28 %
Remote, novel context	-7.30 ± 6.86 %	-24.68 ± 15.18 %

6.2- Future Perspectives

Should our results be confirmed by increasing the number of experiments, as future perspectives it would be interesting to:

- \Rightarrow Evaluate if ventral hippocampal A_{2A}Rs are in fact implicated in fear generalization by injecting SCH 58261 directly into the vHPC;
- \Rightarrow Investigate if the blockade of A_{2A}Rs could prevent generalization by chronic intraperitoneal injection of SCH 58261 in mice (topic of clinical interest);
- \Rightarrow Assess the possible mechanism by which A_{2A}Rs impact on basal transmission;
- \Rightarrow Study the possible mechanisms by which A_{2A}Rs impair LTD in the animals that generalized their fear;
- \Rightarrow Study the role of the vHPC-PFC interaction in fear generalization;
- \Rightarrow Validate the results related with gephyrin immunoreactivity in perfused animals.



Bibliography

7.1- References

Agster KL, Burwell RD. (2013). *Hippocampal and subicular efferents and afferents of the perirhinal, postrhinal, and entorhinal cortices of the rat*. Behav Brain Res; 254:50-64.

Albasanz JL, Rodríguez A, Ferrer I, Martín M. (2006). Adenosine A_{2A} receptors are up-regulated in Pick's disease frontal cortex. Brain Pathol; 16(4):249-55.

Alkon DL, Nelson TJ. (1990). Specificity of molecular changes in neurons involved in memory storage. FASEB J.; 4(6):1567-76.

Alsene K, Deckert J, Sand P, de Wit H. (2003). Association between A_{2A} receptor gene polymorphisms and caffeineinduced anxiety. Neuropsychopharmacology; 28(9):1694-702.

Amaral DG, Witter MP. (1989). The three-dimensional organization of the hippocampal formation: a review of anatomical data. Neuroscience; 31(3):571-91.

Ambrósio AF, Malva JO, Carvalho AP, Carvalho CM. (1997). *Inhibition of N-,P/Q- and other types of Ca2+ channels in rat hippocampal nerve terminals by the adenosine* A_1 *receptor*. Eur J Pharmacol; 340(2-3):301-10.

American Psychiatric Association. (2013). Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders (5th ed.)

Anderson WW, Collingridge GL. (2001). *The LTP Program: a data acquisition program for on-line analysis of long-term potentiation and other synaptic events*. J Neurosci Methods; 108(1):71-83.

Azdad K, Gall D, Woods AS, Ledent C, Ferré S, Schiffmann SN. (2009). Dopamine D2 and adenosine A_{2A} receptors regulate NMDA-mediated excitation in accumbens neurons through A_{2A}-D2 receptor heteromerization. Neuropsychopharmacology; 34(4):972-86.

Baldi E, Lorenzini CA, Bucherelli C. (2004). Footshock intensity and generalization in contextual and auditory-cued fear conditioning in the rat. Neurobiol Learn Mem; 81(3):162-6.

Balogh SA, Radcliffe RA, Logue SF, Wehner JM. (2002). Contextual and cued fear conditioning in C57BL/6J and DBA/2J mice: context discrimination and the effects of retention interval. Behav Neurosci ;116(6):947-57.

Bannerman DM, Rawlins JN, McHugh SB, Deacon RM, Yee BK, Bast T, Zhang WN, Pothuizen HH, Feldon J. (2004). *Regional dissociations within the hippocampus--memory and anxiety*. Neurosci Biobehav Rev; 28(3):273-83.

Barker GR, Bird F, Alexander V, Warburton EC. (2007). *Recognition memory for objects, place, and temporal order: a disconnection analysis of the role of the medial prefrontal cortex and perirhinal cortex.* J Neurosci; 27(11):2948-57.

Barker GR, Banks PJ, Scott H, Ralph GS, Mitrophanous KA, Wong LF, Bashir ZI, Uney JB, Warburton EC. (2017). Separate elements of episodic memory subserved by distinct hippocampal-prefrontal connections. Nat Neurosci; 20(2):242-250.

Barrie AP, Nicholls DG. (1993). Adenosine A₁ receptor inhibition of glutamate exocytosis and protein kinase Cmediated decoupling. J Neurochem; 60(3):1081-6.

Batalha VL, Pego JM, Fontinha BM, Costenla AR, Valadas JS, Baqi Y, Radjainia H, Müller CE, Sebastião AM, Lopes LV. (2013). Adenosine A(2A) receptor blockade reverts hippocampal stress-induced deficits and restores corticosterone circadian oscillation. Mol Psychiatry; 18(3):320-31.

Beilharz RG, Beilharz VC. (1975). Observations on fighting behaviour of male mice (Mus musculus L.). Z Tierpsychol. 1975;(39):126-40.

Benchenane K, Peyrache A, Khamassi M, Tierney PL, Gioanni Y, Battaglia FP, Wiener SI. (2010). *Coherent theta oscillations and reorganization of spike timing in the hippocampal- prefrontal network upon learning*. Neuron; 66(6):921-36.

Bender CL, Otamendi A, Calfa GD, Molina VA. (2018). *Prior stress promotes the generalization of contextual fear memories: Involvement of the gabaergic signaling within the basolateral amygdala complex*. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry; 83:18-26.

Bergado-Acosta JR, Sangha S, Narayanan RT, Obata K, Pape HC, Stork O. (2008). Critical role of the 65-kDa isoform of glutamic acid decarboxylase in consolidation and generalization of Pavlovian fear memory. Learn Mem; 15(3):163-71.

Blanchard RJ, Blanchard DC. (1969). Crouching as an index of fear. J Comp Physiol Psychol; 67(3):370-5.

Bliss TV, Cooke SF. (2011). Long-term potentiation and long-term depression: a clinical perspective. Clinics (Sao Paulo); 66 Suppl 1:3-17.

Bliss TV, Lomo T. (1973). Long-lasting potentiation of synaptic transmission in the dentate area of the anaesthetized rabbit following stimulation of the perforant path. J Physiol; 232(2):331-56.

Boison D. (2006). Adenosine kinase, epilepsy and stroke: mechanisms and therapies. Trends Pharmacol Sci; 27(12):652-8.

Boison D. (2013). Adenosine kinase: exploitation for therapeutic gain. Pharmacol Rev; 65(3):906-43.

Bolles RC, Collier AC. (1976). Effect of predictive cues on freezing in rats. Anim Learn Behav; 4:6 – 8.

Bremner JD, Randall P, Vermetten E, Staib L, Bronen RA, Mazure C, Capelli S, McCarthy G, Innis RB, Charney DS. (1997). Magnetic resonance imaging-based measurement of hippocampal volume in posttraumatic stress disorder related to childhood physical and sexual abuse-a preliminary report. Biol Psychiatry; 41(1):23-32.

Bremner JD. (1999). Does stress damage the brain? Biol Psychiatry; 45(7):797-805.

Bromberg-Martin ES, Matsumoto M, Hikosaka O. (2010). *Dopamine in motivational control: rewarding, aversive, and alerting*. Neuron; 68(5):815-34.

Calhoon GG, Tye KM. (2015). Resolving the neural circuits of anxiety. Nat Neurosci; 18(10):1394-404.

Campeau S, Davis M. (1995). Involvement of the central nucleus and basolateral complex of the amygdala in fear conditioning measured with fear-potentiated startle in rats trained concurrently with auditory and visual conditioned stimuli. J Neurosci; 15(3 Pt 2):2301-11.

Campos AC, Fogaça MV, Aguiar DC, Guimarães FS. (2013). *Animal models of anxiety disorders and stress*. Rev Bras Psiquiatr; 35 Suppl 2:S101-11.

Canas PM, Porciúncula LO, Cunha GM, Silva CG, Machado NJ, Oliveira JM, Oliveira CR, Cunha RA. (2009). Adenosine A2A receptor blockade prevents synaptotoxicity and memory dysfunction caused by beta-amyloid peptides via p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway. J Neurosci; 29(47):14741-51

Carrion VG, Weems CF, Richert K, Hoffman BC, Reiss AL. (2010). *Decreased prefrontal cortical volume associated with increased bedtime cortisol in traumatized youth*. Biol Psychiatry; 68(5):491-3.

Chao OY, Huston JP, Li JS, Wang AL, de Souza Silva MA. (2016). *The medial prefrontal cortex-lateral entorhinal cortex circuit is essential for episodic-like memory and associative object-recognition*. Hippocampus; 26(5):633-45.

Chavez CM, McGaugh JL, Weinberger NM. (2009). The basolateral amygdala modulates specific sensory memory representations in the cerebral cortex. Neurobiol Learn Mem; 91(4):382-92.

Chen JF. (2014). Adenosine receptor control of cognition in normal and disease. Int Rev Neurobiol; 119:257-307.

Chen JF, Eltzschig HK, Fredholm BB. (2013). Adenosine receptors as drug targets--what are the challenges? Nat Rev Drug Discov; 12(4):265-86.

Chen JF, Sonsalla PK, Pedata F, Melani A, Domenici MR, Popoli P, Geiger J, Lopes LV, de Mendonça A. (2007). *Adenosine A*_{2A}*receptors and brain injury: broad spectrum of neuroprotection, multifaceted actions and "fine tuning" modulation.* Prog Neurobiol; 83(5):310-31.

Choi DW. (1992). Excitotoxic cell death. J Neurobiol; 23(9):1261-76.

Ciruela F, Casadó V, Rodrigues RJ, Luján R, Burgueño J, Canals M, Borycz J, Rebola N, Goldberg SR, Mallol J, Cortés A, Canela EI, López-Giménez JF, Milligan G, Lluis C, Cunha RA, Ferré S, Franco R. (2006). *Presynaptic control of striatal glutamatergic neurotransmission by adenosine A*₁-A_{2A} receptor heteromers. J Neurosci; 26(7):2080-7.

Coelho JE, Alves P, Canas PM, Valadas JS, Shmidt T, Batalha VL, Ferreira DG, Ribeiro JA, Bader M, Cunha RA, do Couto FS, Lopes LV. (2014). *Overexpression of Adenosine* A_{2A} *Receptors in Rats: Effects on Depression, Locomotion, and Anxiety*. Front Psychiatry; 5:67.

Cognato GP, Agostinho PM, Hockemeyer J, Müller CE, Souza DO, Cunha RA. (2010). *Caffeine and an adenosine* A_{2A} *receptor antagonist prevent memory impairment and synaptotoxicity in adult rats triggered by a convulsive episode in early life*. J Neurochem; 112(2):453-62.

Corodimas KP, Pruitt JC, Stieg JM. (2000). Acute exposure to caffeine selectively disrupts context conditioning in rats. Psychopharmacology (Berl); 152(4):376-82.

Costenla AR, Diógenes MJ, Canas PM, Rodrigues RJ, Nogueira C, Maroco J, Agostinho PM, Ribeiro JA, Cunha RA, de Mendonça A. (2011). *Enhanced role of adenosine* A_{2A} *receptors in the modulation of* LTP *in the rat hippocampus upon ageing*. Eur J Neurosci; 34(1):12-21.

Courtin J, Chaudun F, Rozeske RR, Karalis N, Gonzalez-Campo C, Wurtz H, Abdi A, Baufreton J, Bienvenu TC, Herry C. (2014). *Prefrontal parvalbumin interneurons shape neuronal activity to drive fear expression*. Nature; 505(7481):92-6.

Crema LM, Pettenuzzo LF, Schlabitz M, Diehl L, Hoppe J, Mestriner R, Laureano D, Salbego C, Dalmaz C, Vendite D. (2013). The effect of unpredictable chronic mild stress on depressive-like behavior and on hippocampal A_1 and striatal A_{2A} adenosine receptors. Physiol Behav; 109:1-7.

Cullen PK, Gilman TL, Winiecki P, Riccio DC, Jasnow AM. (2015). Activity of the anterior cingulate cortex and ventral hippocampus underlie increases in contextual fear generalization. Neurobiol Learn Mem; 124:19-27.

Cunha GM, Canas PM, Oliveira CR, Cunha RA. (2006). *Increased density and synapto-protective effect of adenosine* A_{2A} receptors upon sub-chronic restraint stress. Neuroscience; 141(4):1775-81.

Cunha RA. (2016). *How does adenosine control neuronal dysfunction and neurodegeneration*? J Neurochem; 139(6):1019-1055.

Cunha RA, Ribeiro JA. (2000). Purinergic modulation of [(3)H]GABA release from rat hippocampal nerve terminals. Neuropharmacology; 39(7):1156-67.

Cunha RA, Johansson B, Fredholm BB, Ribeiro JA, Sebastião AM. (1995). Adenosine A_{2A} receptors stimulate acetylcholine release from nerve terminals of the rat hippocampus. Neurosci Lett; 196(1-2):41-4.

Cunha RA, Vizi ES, Ribeiro JA, Sebastião AM. (1996). *Preferential release of ATP and its extracellular catabolism as a source of adenosine upon high but not low-frequency stimulation of rat hippocampal slices*. J Neurochem; 67(5):2180-7.

Cunha RA, Constantino MD, Ribeiro JA. (1997). ZM241385 is an antagonist of the facilitatory responses produced by the A2A adenosine receptor agonists CGS21680 and HENECA in the rat hippocampus. Br J Pharmacol; 122(7):1279-84.

Cunha RA, Agostinho PM. (2010). Chronic caffeine consumption prevents memory disturbance in different animal models of memory decline. J Alzheimers Dis;20 Suppl 1:S95-116.

Cunha RA, Ferré S, Vaugeois JM, Chen JF. (2008). Potential therapeutic interest of adenosine A_{2A} receptors in psychiatric disorders. Curr Pharm Des; 14(15):1512-24.

Cunha RA, Constantino MC, Sebastião AM, Ribeiro JA. (1995). *Modification of A*₁ and A_{2A} adenosine receptor binding in aged striatum, hippocampus and cortex of the rat. Neuroreport; 6(11):1583-8.

Cunha RA, Johansson B, van der Ploeg I, Sebastião AM, Ribeiro JA, Fredholm BB. (1994). *Evidence for functionally important adenosine A*_{2A} receptors in the rat hippocampus. Brain Res; 649(1-2):208-16.

D'Alcantara P, Ledent C, Swillens S, Schiffmann SN. (2001). *Inactivation of adenosine* A_{2A} receptor impairs long term potentiation in the accumbens nucleus without altering basal synaptic transmission. Neuroscience; 107(3):455-64.

Dall'Igna OP, Fett P, Gomes MW, Souza DO, Cunha RA, Lara DR. (2007). *Caffeine and adenosine* A_{2A} receptor antagonists prevent beta-amyloid (25-35)-induced cognitive deficits in mice. Exp Neurol; 203(1):241-5.

Davis M. (1992). The role of the amygdala in fear and anxiety. Annu Rev Neurosci; 15:353-75.

Davis M, Rainnie D, Cassell M. (1994). *Neurotransmission in the rat amygdala related to fear and anxiety*. Trends Neurosci; 17(5):208-14.

De Bundel D, Zussy C, Espallergues J, Gerfen CR, Girault JA, Valjent E. (2016). Dopamine D2 receptors gate generalization of conditioned threat responses through mTORC1 signaling in the extended amygdala. Mol Psychiatry; 21(11):1545-1553.

Deckert J, Nöthen MM, Franke P, Delmo C, Fritze J, Knapp M, Maier W, Beckmann H, Propping P. (1998). Systematic mutation screening and association study of the A_1 and A_{2A} adenosine receptor genes in panic disorder suggest a contribution of the A_{2A} gene to the development of disease. Mol Psychiatry; 3(1):81-5.

Di Angelantonio S, Bertollini C, Piccinin S, Rosito M, Trettel F, Pagani F, Limatola C, Ragozzino D. (2015). Basal adenosine modulates the functional properties of AMPA receptors in mouse hippocampal neurons through the activation of $A_1R A_{2A}R$ and A_3R . Front Cell Neurosci; 9:409.

Dias RB, Ribeiro JA, Sebastião AM. (2012). Enhancement of AMPA currents and GluR1 membrane expression through PKA-coupled adenosine A(2A) receptors. Hippocampus; 22(2):276-91.

Dixon AK, Gubitz AK, Sirinathsinghji DJ, Richardson PJ, Freeman TC. (1996). *Tissue distribution of adenosine receptor mRNAs in the rat*. Br J Pharmacol; 118(6):1461-8.

Dong Z, Bai Y, Wu X, Li H, Gong B, Howland JG, Huang Y, He W, Li T, Wang YT. (2013). *Hippocampal long-term depression mediates spatial reversal learning in the Morris water maze*. Neuropharmacology; 64:65-73.

Doron A, Goshen I. (2017). *Investigating the transition from recent to remote memory using advanced tools*. Brain Res Bull; pii: S0361-9230(17)30380-5.

Dudek SM, Bear MF. (1992). Homosynaptic long-term depression in area CA1 of hippocampus and effects of N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor blockade. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A; 89(10):4363-7.

Dunsmoor JE, Prince SE, Murty VP, Kragel PA, LaBar KS. (2011). Neurobehavioral mechanisms of human fear generalization. Neuroimage; 55(4):1878-88.

Dunwiddie TV, Masino SA. (2001). The role and regulation of adenosine in the central nervous system. Annu Rev Neurosci; 24:31-55.

Duvarci S, Pare D. (2014). Amygdala microcircuits controlling learned fear. Neuron; 82(5):966-80.

Eichenbaum H. (2017). Prefrontal-hippocampal interactions in episodic memory. Nat Rev Neurosci; 18(9):547-558.

El Yacoubi M, Ledent C, Parmentier M, Bertorelli R, Ongini E, Costentin J, Vaugeois JM. (2001). Adenosine A_{2A} receptor antagonists are potential antidepressants: evidence based on pharmacology and A_{2A} receptor knockout mice. Br J Pharmacol; 134(1):68-77.

Elzinga BM, Bremner JD. (2002). Are the neural substrates of memory the final common pathway in posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD)? J Affect Disord; 70(1):1-17.

Etkin A, Wager TD. (2007). Functional neuroimaging of anxiety: a meta-analysis of emotional processing in PTSD, social anxiety disorder, and specific phobia. Am J Psychiatry; 164(10):1476-88.

Fadok JP, Darvas M, Dickerson TM, Palmiter RD. (2010). Long-term memory for pavlovian fear conditioning requires dopamine in the nucleus accumbens and basolateral amygdala. PLoS One; 5(9):e12751.

Fanselow MS, Dong HW. (2010). Are the dorsal and ventral hippocampus functionally distinct structures? Neuron; 65(1):7-19.

Feinberg, G., & Riccio, D. C. (1990). Changes in memory for stimulus attributes: Implications for tests of morphine tolerance. Psychological Science; 1, 265.

Luisa Lopes, Mariana Temido-Ferreira, Diana Ferreira, Vânia Batalha, Inês Marques-Morgado, Joana Coelho, Pedro Pereira, Rui Gomes, Andreia Pinto, Sara Carvalho, Paula Canas, Laetitia Cuvelier, Valerie Buee-Scherrer, Emilie Faivre, Younis Baqi, Christa Müller, José Pimentel, Serge Schiffmann, Luc Buee, Michael Bader, Tiago Outeiro, David Blum, Rodrigo Cunha, Helene Marie, and Paula Pousinha. *Age-related shift in LTD is dependent on neuronal adenosine A2A receptors interplay with mGluR5 and NMDA receptors.* Mol Psychiatry accepted for publication.

Fink JS, Weaver DR, Rivkees SA, Peterfreund RA, Pollack AE, Adler EM, Reppert SM. (1992). *Molecular cloning of the rat A2 adenosine receptor: selective co-expression with D2 dopamine receptors in rat striatum*. Brain Res Mol Brain Res; 14(3):186-95. PubMed PMID: 1279342.

Fitch T, Adams B, Chaney S, Gerlai R. (2002). *Force transducer-based movement detection in fear conditioning in mice: a comparative analysis*. Hippocampus; 12(1):4-17.

Fontinha BM, Diógenes MJ, Ribeiro JA, Sebastião AM. (2008). Enhancement of long-term potentiation by brainderived neurotrophic factor requires adenosine A_{2A} receptor activation by endogenous adenosine. Neuropharmacology; 54(6):924-33.

Fontinha BM, Delgado-García JM, Madroñal N, Ribeiro JA, Sebastião AM, Gruart A. (2009). Adenosine A_{2A} receptor modulation of hippocampal CA3-CA1 synapse plasticity during associative learning in behaving mice. Neuropsychopharmacology; 34(7):1865-74.

Frankland PW, Bontempi B, Talton LE, Kaczmarek L, Silva AJ. (2004). *The involvement of the anterior cingulate cortex in remote contextual fear memory*. Science; 304(5672):881-3.

Fredholm BB, IJzerman AP, Jacobson KA, Linden J, Müller CE. (2011). *International Union of Basic and Clinical Pharmacology*. *LXXXI*. *Nomenclature and classification of adenosine receptors-an update*. Pharmacol Rev; 63(1):1-34.

Fredholm BB, Chen JF, Cunha RA, Svenningsson P, Vaugeois JM. (2005). Adenosine and brain function. Int Rev Neurobiol; 63:191-270.

Fredholm BB. (1997). Adenosine and neuroprotection. Int Rev Neurobiol; 40:259-80.

Ge Y, Dong Z, Bagot RC, Howland JG, Phillips AG, Wong TP, Wang YT. (2010). *Hippocampal long-term depression is required for the consolidation of spatial memory*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A; 107(38):16697-702.

Ghosh S, Chattarji S. (2014). Neuronal encoding of the switch from specific to generalized fear. Nat Neurosci; 18(1):112-20.

Gilbertson MW, Shenton ME, Ciszewski A, Kasai K, Lasko NB, Orr SP, Pitman RK. (2002). *Smaller hippocampal volume predicts pathologic vulnerability to psychological trauma*. Nature Neurosci. 5(11):1242-7.

Gisquet-Verrier, P., & Alexinsky, T. (1986). *Does contextual change determine long- term forgetting?* Animal Learning & Behavior; 14:349–358.

Gold AL, Shin LM, Orr SP, Carson MA, Rauch SL, Macklin ML, Lasko NB, Metzger LJ, Dougherty DD, Alpert NM, Fischman AJ, Pitman RK. (2011). *Decreased regional cerebral blood flow in medial prefrontal cortex during trauma-unrelated stressful imagery in Vietnam veterans with post-traumatic stress disorder*. Psychol Med; 41(12):2563-72.

Gomes CV, Kaster MP, Tomé AR, Agostinho PM, Cunha RA. (2011). Adenosine receptors and brain diseases: neuroprotection and neurodegeneration. Biochim Biophys Acta; 1808(5):1380-99.

Graff J, Joseph NF, Horn ME, Samiei A, Meng J, Seo J, Rei D, Bero AW, Phan TX, Wagner F, Holson E, Xu J, Sun J, Neve RL, Mach RH, Haggarty SJ, Tsai LH. (2014). *Epigenetic priming of memory updating during reconsolidation to attenuate remote fear memories*. Cell; 156(1-2):261-76.

Granger R, Wiebe SP, Taketani M, Lynch G. (1996). *Distinct memory circuits composing the hippocampal region*. Hippocampus; 6(6):567-78.

Guntz E, Dumont H, Pastijn E, d'Exaerde Ade K, Azdad K, Sosnowski M, Schiffmann SN, Gall D. (2008). *Expression of adenosine A*₂A receptors in the rat lumbar spinal cord and implications in the modulation of N-methyl-d-aspartate receptor currents. Anesth Analg; 106(6):1882-9.

Gurvits TV, Shenton ME, Hokama H, Ohta H, Lasko NB, Gilbertson MW, Orr SP, Kikinis R, Jolesz FA, McCarley RW, Pitman RK. (1996). *Magnetic resonance imaging study of hippocampal volume in chronic, combat-related posttraumatic stress disorder*. Biol Psychiatry; 40(11):1091-9.

Habib D, Dringenberg HC. (2009). Alternating low frequency stimulation of medial septal and commissural fibers induces NMDA-dependent, long-lasting potentiation of hippocampal synapses in urethane-anesthetized rats. Hippocampus; 19(3):299-307.

Hamilton SP, Slager SL, De Leon AB, Heiman GA, Klein DF, Hodge SE, Weissman MM, Fyer AJ, Knowles JA. (2004). *Evidence for genetic linkage between a polymorphism in the adenosine 2A receptor and panic disorder*. Neuropsychopharmacology; 29(3):558-65.

Hardt O, Nadel L. (2017). Systems consolidation revisited, but not revised: The promise and limits of optogenetics in the study of memory. Neurosci Lett; pii: S0304-3940(17)30971-0.

Hebb, D.O. (1949). The Organization of Behaviour. New York: Wiley & Sons.

Holland PC, Bouton ME. (1999). *Hippocampus and context in classical conditioning*. Curr Opin Neurobiol; 9(2):195-202.

Hoover WB, Vertes RP. (2007). *Anatomical analysis of afferent projections to the medial prefrontal cortex in the rat*. Brain Struct Funct; 212(2):149-79.

Houston FP, Stevenson GD, McNaughton BL, Barnes CA. (1999). *Effects of age on the generalization and incubation of memory in the F344 rat*. Learn Mem; 6(2):111-9.

Howlett JR, Stein MB. (2015). *Prevention of Trauma and Stressor-Related Disorders: A Review*. Neuropsychopharmacology; 41(1):357-69.

Huber KM, Kayser MS, Bear MF. (2000). *Role for rapid dendritic protein synthesis in hippocampal mGluR-dependent long-term depression.* Science; 288(5469):1254-7.

Hunter AM, Balleine BW, Minor TR. (2003). *Helplessness and escape performance: glutamate-adenosine interactions in the frontal cortex*. Behav Neurosci; 117(1):123-35.

Hughes JR. (1958). Post-tetanic potentiation. Physiol Rev; 38(1):91-113.

Jarvis MF, Williams M. (1989). Direct autoradiographic localization of adenosine A2 receptors in the rat brain using the A2-selective agonist, [3H]CGS 21680. Eur J Pharmacol; 168(2):243-6.

Jasnow AM, Cullen PK, Riccio DC. (2012). Remembering another aspect of forgetting. Front Psychol; 3:175.

Jay TM, Witter MP. (1991). Distribution of hippocampal CA1 and subicular efferents in the prefrontal cortex of the rat studied by means of anterograde transport of Phaseolus vulgaris-leucoagglutinin. J Comp Neurol; 313(4):574-86.

Johnson EO, Kamilaris TC, Chrousos GP, Gold PW. (1992). *Mechanisms of stress: a dynamic overview of hormonal and behavioral homeostasis*. Neurosci Biobehav Rev; 16(2):115-30.

Jones MW, Wilson MA. (2005). *Theta rhythms coordinate hippocampal-prefrontal interactions in a spatial memory task*. PLoS Biol; 3(12):e402.

Jung MW, Wiener SI, McNaughton BL. (1994). *Comparison of spatial firing characteristics of units in dorsal and ventral hippocampus of the rat*. J Neurosci; 14(12):7347-56.

Kaouane N, Porte Y, Vallée M, Brayda-Bruno L, Mons N, Calandreau L, Marighetto A, Piazza PV, Desmedt A. (2012). *Glucocorticoids can induce PTSD-like memory impairments in mice*. Science; 335(6075):1510-3.

Kasai K, Yamasue H, Gilbertson MW, Shenton ME, Rauch SL, Pitman RK. (2007). *Evidence for acquired pregenual anterior cingulate gray matter loss from a twin study of combat-related posttraumatic stress disorder*. Biol Psychiatry; 63(6):550-6.

Kaster MP, Machado NJ, Silva HB, Nunes A, Ardais AP, Santana M, Baqi Y, Müller CE, Rodrigues AL, Porciúncula LO, Chen JF, Tomé ÂR, Agostinho P, Canas PM, Cunha RA. (2015). *Caffeine acts through neuronal adenosine* A_{2A} receptors to prevent mood and memory dysfunction triggered by chronic stress. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A; 112(25):7833-8.

Kawachi I, Willett WC, Colditz GA, Stampfer MJ, Speizer FE. (1996). A prospective study of coffee drinking and suicide in women. Arch Intern Med; 156(5):521-5.

Keinath AT, Wang ME, Wann EG, Yuan RK, Dudman JT, Muzzio IA. (2014). *Precise spatial coding is preserved along the longitudinal hippocampal axis*. Hippocampus; 24(12):1533-48.

Kemp A, Manahan-Vaughan D. (2004). *Hippocampal long-term depression and long-term potentiation encode different aspects of novelty acquisition*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A; 101(21):8192-7.

Kemp A, Manahan-Vaughan D. (2007). *Hippocampal long-term depression: master or minion in declarative memory processes*? Trends Neurosci; 30(3):111-8.

Kemp A, Manahan-Vaughan D. (2008). The hippocampal CA1 region and dentate gyrus differentiate between environmental and spatial feature encoding through long-term depression. Cereb Cortex; 18(4):968-77.

Kemp N, Bashir ZI. (1999). Induction of LTD in the adult hippocampus by the synaptic activation of AMPA/kainate and metabotropic glutamate receptors. Neuropharmacology; 38(4):495-504.

Kessler RC, Wang PS. (2008). The descriptive epidemiology of commonly occurring mental disorders in the United States. Annu Rev Public Health; 29:115-29.

Kheirbek MA, Drew LJ, Burghardt NS, Costantini DO, Tannenholz L, Ahmari SE, Zeng H, Fenton AA, Hen R. (2013). *Differential control of learning and anxiety along the dorsoventral axis of the dentate gyrus*. Neuron; 77(5):955-68.

Kheirbek MA, Klemenhagen KC, Sahay A, Hen R. (2012). Neurogenesis and generalization: a new approach to stratify and treat anxiety disorders. Nat Neurosci; 15(12):1613-20.

Kim J.J., Diamond DM. (2002). *The stressed hippocampus, synaptic plasticity and lost memories*. Nat Rev Neurosci; 3(6):453-62.

Kjelstrup KB, Solstad T, Brun VH, Hafting T, Leutgeb S, Witter MP, Moser EI, Moser MB. (2008). *Finite scale of spatial representation in the hippocampus*. Science; 321(5885):140-3.

Knierim JJ. (2015). The hippocampus. Curr Biol; 25(23):R1116-21.

Komorowski RW, Garcia CG, Wilson A, Hattori S, Howard MW, Eichenbaum H. (2013). Ventral hippocampal neurons are shaped by experience to represent behaviorally relevant contexts. J Neurosci; 33(18):8079-87.

Kouvaros S, Papatheodoropoulos C. (2016). *Major dorsoventral differences in the modulation of the local CA1 hippocampal network by NMDA, mGlu5, adenosine A2A and cannabinoid CB1 receptors*. Neuroscience; 317:47-64.

Lange MD, Jüngling K, Paulukat L, Vieler M, Gaburro S, Sosulina L, Blaesse P, Sreepathi HK, Ferraguti F, Pape HC. (2014). *Glutamic acid decarboxylase 65: a link between GABAergic synaptic plasticity in the lateral amygdala and conditioned fear generalization*. Neuropsychopharmacology; 39(9):2211-20.

Lanius RA, Williamson PC, Hopper J, Densmore M, Boksman K, Gupta MA, Neufeld RW, Gati JS, Menon RS. (2003). *Recall of emotional states in posttraumatic stress disorder: an fMRI investigation*. Biol Psychiatry; 53(3):204-10.

Laurent C, Burnouf S, Ferry B, Batalha VL, Coelho JE, Baqi Y, Malik E, Marciniak E, Parrot S, Van der Jeugd A, Faivre E, Flaten V, Ledent C, D'Hooge R, Sergeant N, Hamdane M, Humez S, Müller CE, Lopes LV, Buée L, Blum D. (2016). *A2A adenosine receptor deletion is protective in a mouse model of Tauopathy*. Mol Psychiatry; 21(1):149.

LeDoux JE. (2000). Emotion circuits in the brain. Annu Rev Neurosci; 23:155-84.

Lemon N, Manahan-Vaughan D. (2012). Dopamine D1/D5 receptors contribute to de novo hippocampal LTD mediated by novel spatial exploration or locus coeruleus activity. Cereb Cortex; 22(9):2131-8.

Li P, Rial D, Canas PM, Yoo JH, Li W, Zhou X, Wang Y, van Westen GJ, Payen MP, Augusto E, Gonçalves N, Tomé AR, Li Z, Wu Z, Hou X, Zhou Y, PIJzerman A, Boyden ES, Cunha RA, Qu J, Chen JF. (2015). *Optogenetic activation of intracellular adenosine* A_{2A} *receptor signaling in the hippocampus is sufficient to trigger CREB phosphorylation and impair memory*. Mol Psychiatry; 20(11):1481.

Liberzon I, Abelson JL. (2016). Context Processing and the Neurobiology of Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder. Neuron; 92(1):14-30.

Liberzon I, Taylor SF, Amdur R, Jung TD, Chamberlain KR, Minoshima S, Koeppe RA, Fig LM. (1999). Brain activation in *PTSD in response to trauma-related stimuli*. Biol Psychiatry; 45(7):817-26.

Likhtik E, Stujenske JM, Topiwala MA, Harris AZ, Gordon JA. (2014). *Prefrontal entrainment of amygdala activity signals safety in learned fear and innate anxiety*. Nat Neurosci; 17(1):106-13.

Likhtik E, Paz R. (2015). Amygdala-prefrontal interactions in (mal)adaptive learning. Trends Neurosci; 38(3):158-66.

Lipton SA, Rosenberg PA. (1994). *Excitatory amino acids as a final common pathway for neurologic disorders*. N Engl J Med; 330(9):613-22.

Lisman J. (1989). A mechanism for the Hebb and the anti-Hebb processes underlying learning and memory. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A; 86(23):9574-8.

Lisman JE, Grace AA. (2005). *The hippocampal-VTA loop: controlling the entry of information into long-term memory*. Neuron; 46(5):703-13.

Lissek S, van Meurs B. (2015). *Learning models of PTSD: Theoretical accounts and psychobiological evidence*. Int J Psychophysiol; 98(3 Pt 2):594-605.

Lopes JP, Morató X, Souza C, Pinhal C, Machado NJ, Canas PM, Silva HB, Stagljar I, Gandía J, Fernández-Dueñas V, Luján R, Cunha RA, Ciruela F. (2015). *The role of parkinson's disease-associated receptor GPR37 in the hippocampus: functional interplay with the adenosinergic system*. J Neurochem; 134(1):135-46.

Lopes LV, Cunha RA, Ribeiro JA. (1999). Cross talk between A_1 and A_{2A} adenosine receptors in the hippocampus and cortex of young adult and old rats. J Neurophysiol; 82(6):3196-203.

Lopes LV, Halldner L, Rebola N, Johansson B, Ledent C, Chen JF, Fredholm BB, Cunha RA. (2004). *Binding of the prototypical adenosine A(2A) receptor agonist CGS 21680 to the cerebral cortex of adenosine A(1) and A(2A) receptor knockout mice*. Br J Pharmacol; 141(6):1006-14.

Lopresto D, Schipper P, Homberg JR. (2015). *Neural circuits and mechanisms involved in fear generalization: Implications for the pathophysiology and treatment of posttraumatic stress disorder*. Neurosci Biobehav Rev; 60:31-42.

Lucas M, Mirzaei F, Pan A, Okereke OI, Willett WC, O'Reilly ÉJ, Koenen K, Ascherio A. (2011). *Coffee, caffeine, and risk of depression among women*. Arch Intern Med; 171(17):1571-8.

Lucas M, O'Reilly EJ, Pan A, Mirzaei F, Willett WC, Okereke OI, Ascherio A. (2014). *Coffee, caffeine, and risk of completed suicide: results from three prospective cohorts of American adults*. World J Biol Psychiatry; 15(5):377-86.

Luo AH, Tahsili-Fahadan P, Wise RA, Lupica CR, Aston-Jones G. (2011). *Linking context with reward: a functional circuit from hippocampal CA3 to ventral tegmental area*. Science; 333(6040):353-7.

Lupica CR, Cass WA, Zahniser NR, Dunwiddie TV. (1990). *Effects of the selective adenosine A2 receptor agonist CGS 21680 on in vitro electrophysiology, cAMP formation and dopamine release in rat hippocampus and striatum*. J Pharmacol Exp Ther; 252(3):1134-41.

Lüscher C, Malenka RC. (2012). NMDA receptor-dependent long-term potentiation and long-term depression (*LTP/LTD*). Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol; 4(6) pii:a005710.

Machado NJ, Simões AP, Silva HB, Ardais AP, Kaster MP, Garção P, Rodrigues DI, Pochmann D, Santos AI, Araújo IM, Porciúncula LO, Tomé ÂR, Köfalvi A, Vaugeois JM, Agostinho P, El Yacoubi M, Cunha RA, Gomes CA. (2017). *Caffeine Reverts Memory But Not Mood Impairment in a Depression-Prone Mouse Strain with Up-Regulated Adenosine A*₂₄*Receptor in Hippocampal Glutamate Synapses*. Mol Neurobiol; 54(2):1552-1563.

Maggio N, Segal M. (2007). Striking variations in corticosteroid modulation of long-term potentiation along the septotemporal axis of the hippocampus. J Neurosci; 27(21):5757-65.

Maggio N, Segal M. (2009). Differential modulation of long-term depression by acute stress in the rat dorsal and ventral hippocampus. J Neurosci; 29(27):8633-8.

Mahan AL, Ressler KJ. (2012). Fear conditioning, synaptic plasticity and the amygdala: implications for posttraumatic stress disorder. Trends Neurosci; 35(1):24-35.

Malenka RC. (1994). Synaptic plasticity in the hippocampus: LTP and LTD. Cell; 78(4):535-8.

Malinow R, Malenka RC. (2002). AMPA receptor trafficking and synaptic plasticity. Annu Rev Neurosci; 25:103-26.

Manahan-Vaughan D, Braunewell KH. (1999). Novelty acquisition is associated with induction of hippocampal longterm depression. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A; 96(15):8739-44.

Marchi M, Raiteri L, Risso F, Vallarino A, Bonfanti A, Monopoli A, Ongini E, Raiteri M. (2002). *Effects of adenosine* A_1 and A_{2A} receptor activation on the evoked release of glutamate from rat cerebrocortical synaptosomes. Br J Pharmacol; 136(3):434-40. Erratum in: Br J Pharmacol. 2002 Sep;137(2):294.

Maren S, Phan KL, Liberzon I. (2013). *The contextual brain: implications for fear conditioning, extinction and psychopathology*. Nat Rev Neurosci; 14(6):417-28.

Matsumoto JP, Almeida MG, Castilho-Martins EA, Costa MA, Fior-Chadi DR. (2014). Protein kinase A mediates adenosine A_{2A} receptor modulation of neurotransmitter release via synapsin I phosphorylation in cultured cells from medulla oblongata. Neurosci Res; 85:1-11.

Mattson MP. (2003). Excitotoxic and excitoprotective mechanisms: abundant targets for the prevention and treatment of neurodegenerative disorders. Neuromolecular Med; 3(2):65-94.

Maurer AP, Vanrhoads SR, Sutherland GR, Lipa P, McNaughton BL. (2005). *Self-motion and the origin of differential spatial scaling along the septo-temporal axis of the hippocampus*. Hippocampus; 15(7):841-52.

McAllister, W. R., & McAllister, D. E. (1963). *Increase over time in the stimulus generalization of acquired fear*. Journal of Experimental Psychology; 65, 576.

McEwen BS. (2004). Protection and damage from acute and chronic stress: allostasis and allostatic overload and relevance to the pathophysiology of psychiatric disorders. Ann N Y Acad Sci; 1032:1-7.

McEwen BS. (2007). Physiology and neurobiology of stress and adaptation: central role of the brain. Physiol Rev; 87(3):873-904.

McEwen BS. (2012). Brain on stress: how the social environment gets under the skin. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A; 109 Suppl 2:17180-5 Erratum in: Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2013 Jan 22;110(4):1561.

McHugh SB, Marques-Smith A, Li J, Rawlins JN, Lowry J, Conway M, Gilmour G, Tricklebank M, Bannerman DM. (2013). Hemodynamic responses in amygdala and hippocampus distinguish between aversive and neutral cues during Pavlovian fear conditioning in behaving rats. Eur J Neurosci; 37(3):498-507.

Metzger MM, Riccio DC. (2008). The forgetting of stimulus attributes in latent inhibition. Physiol Behav; 96(1):194-8.

Minor TR, Winslow JL, Chang WC. (1994). Stress and adenosine: II. Adenosine analogs mimic the effect of inescapable shock on shuttle-escape performance in rats. Behav Neurosci; 108(2):265-76.

Moschovos C, Kostopoulos G, Papatheodoropoulos C. (2012). Endogenous adenosine induces NMDA receptorindependent persistent epileptiform discharges in dorsal and ventral hippocampus via activation of A2 receptors. Epilepsy Res; 100(1-2):157-67.

Moser MB, Moser EI. (1998a). Functional differentiation in the hippocampus. Hippocampus; 8(6):608-19.

Moser MB, Moser EI. (1998b). *Distributed encoding and retrieval of spatial memory in the hippocampus*. J Neurosci; 18(18):7535-42.

Neves G, Cooke SF, Bliss TV. (2008). *Synaptic plasticity, memory and the hippocampus: a neural network approach to causality*. Nat Rev Neurosci; 9(1):65-75 Erratum in: Nat Rev Neurosci. 2012 Dec; 13(12):878.

Nguyen HB, Parent C, Tse YC, Wong TP, Meaney MJ. (2018). *Generalization of Conditioned Auditory Fear is Regulated by Maternal Effects on Ventral Hippocampal Synaptic Plasticity*. Neuropsychopharmacology; 43(6):1297-1307.

O'Keefe J, Dostrovsky J. (1971). The hippocampus as a spatial map. Preliminary evidence from unit activity in the freely-moving rat. Brain Res; 34(1):171-5.

O'Neill PK, Gordon JA, Sigurdsson T. (2013). Theta oscillations in the medial prefrontal cortex are modulated by spatial working memory and synchronize with the hippocampus through its ventral subregion. J Neurosci; 33(35):14211-24.

Pagnussat N, Almeida AS, Marques DM, Nunes F, Chenet GC, Botton PH, Mioranzza S, Loss CM, Cunha RA, Porciúncula LO. (2015). *Adenosine A(2A) receptors are necessary and sufficient to trigger memory impairment in adult mice*. Br J Pharmacol; 172(15):3831-45.

Parkinson FE, Rudolphi KA, Fredholm BB. (1994). *Propentofylline: a nucleoside transport inhibitor with neuroprotective effects in cerebral ischemia*. Gen Pharmacol; 25(6):1053-8.

Peart JN, Headrick JP. (2007). Adenosinergic cardioprotection: multiple receptors, multiple pathways. Pharmacol Ther; 114(2):208-21.

Perkins CC Jr, Weyant RG. (1958). The interval between training and test trials as a determiner of the slope of generalization gradients. J Comp Physiol Psychol; 51(5):596-600.

Pitkänen A, Pikkarainen M, Nurminen N, Ylinen A. (2000). *Reciprocal connections between the amygdala and the hippocampal formation, perirhinal cortex, and postrhinal cortex in rat.* A review. Ann N Y Acad Sci; 911:369-91.

Pitman RK, Rasmusson AM, Koenen KC, Shin LM, Orr SP, Gilbertson MW, Milad MR, Liberzon I. (2012). *Biological studies of post-traumatic stress disorder*. Nat Rev Neurosci; 13(11):769-87.

Place R, Farovik A, Brockmann M, Eichenbaum H. (2016). *Bidirectional prefrontal-hippocampal interactions support context-guided memory*. Nat Neurosci; 19(8):992-4.

Ramón y Cajal, S. (1911). Histologie du système nerveux de l'homme et des vertébrés. Edition Maloine, vol 2. pp 993.

Rauch SL, Shin LM, Phelps EA. (2006). *Neurocircuitry models of posttraumatic stress disorder and extinction: human neuroimaging research--past, present, and future*. Biol Psychiatry; 60(4):376-82.

Rebola N, Pinheiro PC, Oliveira CR, Malva JO, Cunha RA. (2003). Subcellular localization of adenosine A(1) receptors in nerve terminals and synapses of the rat hippocampus. Brain Res; 987(1):49-58.

Rebola N, Canas PM, Oliveira CR, Cunha RA. (2005a). *Different synaptic and subsynaptic localization of adenosine* A_{2A} *receptors in the hippocampus and striatum of the rat*. Neuroscience; 132(4):893-903.

Rebola N, Rodrigues RJ, Lopes LV, Richardson PJ, Oliveira CR, Cunha RA. (2005b). Adenosine A_1 and A_{2A} receptors are co-expressed in pyramidal neurons and co-localized in glutamatergic nerve terminals of the rat hippocampus. Neuroscience; 133(1):79-83.

Rebola N, Lujan R, Cunha RA, Mulle C. (2008). Adenosine A_{2A} receptors are essential for long-term potentiation of NMDA-EPSCs at hippocampal mossy fiber synapses. Neuron; 57(1):121-34.

Remondes M, Schuman EM. (2004). Role for a cortical input to hippocampal area CA1 in the consolidation of a longterm memory. Nature; 431(7009):699-703.

Reppert SM, Weaver DR, Stehle JH, Rivkees SA. (1991). *Molecular cloning and characterization of a rat* A_1 -*adenosine receptor that is widely expressed in brain and spinal cord*. Mol Endocrinol; 5(8):1037-48.

Rex CS, Kramár EA, Colgin LL, Lin B, Gall CM, Lynch G. (2005). *Long-term potentiation is impaired in middle-aged rats: regional specificity and reversal by adenosine receptor antagonists*. J Neurosci; 25(25):5956-66.

Ribeiro JA, Sebastião AM, de Mendonça A. (2002). Adenosine receptors in the nervous system: pathophysiological implications. Prog Neurobiol; 68(6):377-92.

Richardson R, Williams C, Riccio DC. (1984). *Stimulus generalization of conditioned taste aversion in rats*. Behav Neural Biol; 41(1):41-53.

Rodrigues RJ, Canas PM, Lopes LV, Oliveira CR, Cunha RA. (2008). *Modification of adenosine modulation of acetylcholine release in the hippocampus of aged rats*. Neurobiol Aging; 29(10):1597-601.

Rodrigues TM, Jerónimo-Santos A, Sebastião AM, Diógenes MJ. (2014). Adenosine A(2A) Receptors as novel upstream regulators of BDNF-mediated attenuation of hippocampal Long-Term Depression (LTD). Neuropharmacology; 79:389-98.

Rombo DM, Newton K, Nissen W, Badurek S, Horn JM, Minichiello L, Jefferys JG, Sebastião AM, Lamsa KP. (2015). *Synaptic mechanisms of adenosine* A_{2A} *receptor-mediated hyperexcitability in the hippocampus*. Hippocampus; 25(5):566-80.

Rosenbaum RS, Priselac S, Köhler S, Black SE, Gao F, Nadel L, Moscovitch M. (2000). *Remote spatial memory in an amnesic person with extensive bilateral hippocampal lesions*. Nat Neurosci; 3(10):1044-8.

Royer S, Sirota A, Patel J, Buzsáki G. (2010). Distinct representations and theta dynamics in dorsal and ventral hippocampus. J Neurosci; 30(5):1777-87.

Rudy JW, Huff NC, Matus-Amat P. (2004). Understanding contextual fear conditioning: insights from a two-process model. Neurosci Biobehav Rev; 28(7):675-85.

Ruediger S, Vittori C, Bednarek E, Genoud C, Strata P, Sacchetti B, Caroni P. (2011). *Learning-related feedforward inhibitory connectivity growth required for memory precision*. Nature; 473(7348).

Rutten BPF, Vermetten E, Vinkers CH, Ursini G, Daskalakis NP, Pishva E, de Nijs L, Houtepen LC, Eijssen L, Jaffe AE, Kenis G, Viechtbauer W, van den Hove D, Schraut KG, Lesch KP, Kleinman JE, Hyde TM, Weinberger DR, Schalkwyk L, Lunnon K, Mill J, Cohen H, Yehuda R, Baker DG, Maihofer AX, Nievergelt CM, Geuze E, Boks MPM. (2017). *Longitudinal analyses of the DNA methylome in deployed military servicemen identify susceptibility loci for post-traumatic stress disorder*. Mol Psychiatry; 23(5):1145-1156.

Sapolsky RM. (1996). Why stress is bad for your brain. Science; 273(5276):749-50.

Sarantis K, Tsiamaki E, Kouvaros S, Papatheodoropoulos C, Angelatou F. (2015). Adenosine A₂A receptors permit mGluR5-evoked tyrosine phosphorylation of NR2B (Tyr1472) in rat hippocampus: a possible key mechanism in NMDA receptor modulation. J Neurochem; 135(4):714-26.

Sariñana J, Kitamura T, Künzler P, Sultzman L, Tonegawa S. (2014). Differential roles of the dopamine 1-class receptors, D1R and D5R, in hippocampal dependent memory. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A; 111(22):8245-50.

Schneiderman N, Ironson G, Siegel SD. (2005). *Stress and health: psychological, behavioral, and biological determinants*. Annu Rev Clin Psychol; 1:607-28.

Schultz C, Engelhardt M. (2014). Anatomy of the hippocampal formation. Front Neurol Neurosci; 34:6-17.

Schultz W, Dayan P, Montague PR. (1997). A neural substrate of prediction and reward. Science; 275(5306):1593-9.

Scoville WB, Milner B. (1958). Loss of recent memory after bilateral hippocampal lesions. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry; 20(1):11-21.

Sebastião AM, Ribeiro JA. (1992). Evidence for the presence of excitatory A2 adenosine receptors in the rat hippocampus. Neurosci Lett; 138(1):41-4.

Shaban H, Humeau Y, Herry C, Cassasus G, Shigemoto R, Ciocchi S, Barbieri S, van der Putten H, Kaupmann K, Bettler B, Lüthi A. (2006). *Generalization of amygdala LTP and conditioned fear in the absence of presynaptic inhibition*. Nat Neurosci; 9(8):1028-35.

Shalev A, Liberzon I, Marmar C. (2017). Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder. N Engl J Med; 376(25):2459-2469.

Sharma S, Powers A, Bradley B, Ressler KJ. (2015). *Gene × Environment Determinants of Stress- and Anxiety-Related Disorders*. Annu Rev Psychol; 67:239-61.

Shaw JA. (2003). Children exposed to war/terrorism. Clin Child Fam Psychol Rev; 6(4):237-46.

Shen HY, Canas PM, Garcia-Sanz P, Lan JQ, Boison D, Moratalla R, Cunha RA, Chen JF. (2013). Adenosine A₂A receptors in striatal glutamatergic terminals and GABAergic neurons oppositely modulate psychostimulant action and DARPP-32 phosphorylation. PLoS One; 8(11):e80902. Shin LM, Liberzon I. (2010). *The neurocircuitry of fear, stress, and anxiety disorders*. Neuropsychopharmacology; 35(1):169-91.

Shindou T, Nonaka H, Richardson PJ, Mori A, Kase H, Ichimura M. (2002). *Presynaptic adenosine A_{2A} receptors enhance GABAergic synaptic transmission via a cyclic AMP dependent mechanism in the rat globus pallidus*. Br J Pharmacol; 136(2):296-302.

Siapas AG, Lubenov EV, Wilson MA. (2005). *Prefrontal phase locking to hippocampal theta oscillations*. Neuron; 46(1):141-51.

Simões AP, Machado NJ, Gonçalves N, Kaster MP, Simões AT, Nunes A, Pereira de Almeida L, Goosens KA, Rial D, Cunha RA. (2016). *Adenosine A_{2A} Receptors in the Amygdala Control Synaptic Plasticity and Contextual Fear Memory*. Neuropsychopharmacology; 41(12):2862-2871.

Smith AP. (2009). *Caffeine, cognitive failures and health in a non-working community sample*. Hum Psychopharmacol; 24(1):29-34.

Smoller JW. (2016). *The Genetics of Stress-Related Disorders: PTSD, Depression, and Anxiety Disorders*. Neuropsychopharmacology; 41(1):297-319.

Sotiropoulos I, Cerqueira JJ, Catania C, Takashima A, Sousa N, Almeida OF. (2008). Stress and glucocorticoid footprints in the brain-the path from depression to Alzheimer's disease. Neurosci Biobehav Rev; 32(6):1161-73.

St-Laurent M, Moscovitch M, Jadd R, McAndrews MP. (2014). *The perceptual richness of complex memory episodes is compromised by medial temporal lobe damage*. Hippocampus; 24(5):560-76.

St-Laurent M, Moscovitch M, McAndrews MP. (2016). *The retrieval of perceptual memory details depends on right hippocampal integrity and activation*. Cortex; 84:15-33.

Stella L, Berrino L, Maione S, de Novellis V, Rossi F. (1993). Cardiovascular effects of adenosine and its analogs in anaesthetized rats. Life Sci; 53(10):755-63.

Stone TW, Ceruti S, Abbracchio MP. (2009). Adenosine receptors and neurological disease: neuroprotection and neurodegeneration. Handb Exp Pharmacol; (193):535-87.

Strange BA, Witter MP, Lein ES, Moser EI. (2014). *Functional organization of the hippocampal longitudinal axis*. Nat Rev Neurosci; 15(10):655-69.

Sundin J, Herrell RK, Hoge CW, Fear NT, Adler AB, Greenberg N, Riviere LA, Thomas JL, Wessely S, Bliese PD. (2014). *Mental health outcomes in US and UK military personnel returning from Iraq*. Br J Psychiatry; 204(3):200-7.

Swanson LW, Cowan WM. (1977). An autoradiographic study of the organization of the efferent connections of the hippocampal formation in the rat. J Comp Neurol; 172(1):49-84.

Tebano MT, Martire A, Rebola N, Pepponi R, Domenici MR, Grò MC, Schwarzschild MA, Chen JF, Cunha RA, Popoli P. (2005). Adenosine A2A receptors and metabotropic glutamate 5 receptors are co-localized and functionally interact in the hippocampus: a possible key mechanism in the modulation of N-methyl-D-aspartate effects. J Neurochem; 95(4):1188-200.

Tetzlaff W, Schubert P, Kreutzberg GW. (1987). Synaptic and extrasynaptic localization of adenosine binding sites in the rat hippocampus. Neuroscience; 21(3):869-75.

Tsien JZ, Huerta PT, Tonegawa S. (1996). *The essential role of hippocampal CA1 NMDA receptor-dependent synaptic plasticity in spatial memory*. Cell; 87(7):1327-38.

Van der Jeugd A, Ahmed T, Burnouf S, Belarbi K, Hamdame M, Grosjean ME, Humez S, Balschun D, Blum D, Buée L, D'Hooge R. (2011). *Hippocampal tauopathy in tau transgenic mice coincides with impaired hippocampus-dependent learning and memory, and attenuated late-phase long-term depression of synaptic transmission*. Neurobiol Learn Mem; 95(3):296-304.

Van Rooij SJ, Geuze E, Kennis M, Rademaker AR, Vink M. (2015). *Neural correlates of inhibition and contextual cue processing related to treatment response in PTSD*. Neuropsychopharmacology; 40(3):667-75.

Viana da Silva S, Haberl MG, Zhang P, Bethge P, Lemos C, Gonçalves N, Gorlewicz A, Malezieux M, Gonçalves FQ, Grosjean N, Blanchet C, Frick A, Nägerl UV, Cunha RA, Mulle C. (2016). *Early synaptic deficits in the APP/PS1 mouse model of Alzheimer's disease involve neuronal adenosine* A_{2A} receptors. Nat Commun; 7:11915.

Villar-Menéndez I, Porta S, Buira SP, Pereira-Veiga T, Díaz-Sánchez S, Albasanz JL, Ferrer I, Martín M, Barrachina M. (2014). *Increased striatal adenosine* A_{2A} *receptor levels is an early event in Parkinson's disease-related pathology and it is potentially regulated by miR-34b*. Neurobiol Dis; 69:206-14.

Von Lubitz DK, Lin RC, Jacobson KA. (1995). *Cerebral ischemia in gerbils: effects of acute and chronic treatment with adenosine* A_{2A} *receptor agonist and antagonist*. Eur J Pharmacol; 287(3):295-302.

Weeden CS, Hu NJ, Ho LU, Kesner RP. (2014). *The role of the ventral dentate gyrus in olfactory pattern separation*. Hippocampus; 24(5):553-9.

Wei CJ, Augusto E, Gomes CA, Singer P, Wang Y, Boison D, Cunha RA, Yee BK, Chen JF. (2014). *Regulation of fear* responses by striatal and extrastriatal adenosine A_{2A} receptors in forebrain. Biol Psychiatry; 75(11):855-63.

Wiltgen BJ, Silva AJ. (2007). Memory for context becomes less specific with time. Learn Mem; 14(4):313-7.

Wiltgen BJ, Zhou M, Cai Y, Balaji J, Karlsson MG, Parivash SN, Li W, Silva AJ. (2010). The hippocampus plays a selective role in the retrieval of detailed contextual memories. Curr Biol; 20(15):1336-44.

Winder DG, Sweatt JD. (2001). Roles of serine/threonine phosphatases in hippocampal synaptic plasticity. Nat Rev Neurosci; 2(7):461-74.

Wirkner K, Gerevich Z, Krause T, Günther A, Köles L, Schneider D, Nörenberg W, Illes P. (2004) Adenosine A_{2A} receptorinduced inhibition of NMDA and GABAA receptor-mediated synaptic currents in a subpopulation of rat striatal neurons. Neuropharmacology; 46(7):994-1007.

Wong TP, Howland JG, Robillard JM, Ge Y, Yu W, Titterness AK, Brebner K, Liu L, Weinberg J, Christie BR, Phillips AG, Wang YT (2007). *Hippocampal long-term depression mediates acute stress-induced spatial memory retrieval impairment*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A; 104(27):11471-6.

Woodson JC, Minor TR, Job RF. (1998). Inhibition of adenosine deaminase by erythro-9-(2-hydroxy-3-nonyl)adenine (EHNA) mimics the effect of inescapable shock on escape learning in rats. Behav Neurosci; 112(2):399-409.

Wu LG, Saggau P. (1994). Adenosine inhibits evoked synaptic transmission primarily by reducing presynaptic calcium influx in area CA1 of hippocampus. Neuron; 12(5):1139-48.

Xu W, Südhof TC. (2013). A neural circuit for memory specificity and generalization. Science; 339(6125):1290-5

Yehuda R, Hoge CW, McFarlane AC, Vermetten E, Lanius RA, Nievergelt CM, Hobfoll SE, Koenen KC, Neylan TC, Hyman SE. (2015). *Post-traumatic stress disorder*. Nat Rev Dis Primers; 1:15057.

Yuan RK, Hebert JC, Thomas AS, Wann EG, Muzzio IA. (2015). HDAC I inhibition in the dorsal and ventral hippocampus differentially modulates predator-odor fear learning and generalization. Front Neurosci; 9:319.

Zhou Y, Riccio DC. (1996). *Manipulation of Components of Context: The Context Shift Effect and Forgetting of Stimulus Attributes*. Learn Motiv; 27(4):400-7.

Zola-Morgan S, Squire LR, Amaral DG. (1986). Human amnesia and the medial temporal region: enduring memory impairment following a bilateral lesion limited to field CA1 of the hippocampus. J Neurosci; 6(10):2950-67.

Zweifel LS, Fadok JP, Argilli E, Garelick MG, Jones GL, Dickerson TM, Allen JM, Mizumori SJ, Bonci A, Palmiter RD. (2011). *Activation of dopamine neurons is critical for aversive conditioning and prevention of generalized anxiety*. Nat Neurosci; 14(5):620-6.